

### **BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL**

### **MEETING OF THE COUNCIL**

#### WEDNESDAY 19TH SEPTEMBER 2018, AT 6.00 P.M.

#### PARKSIDE SUITE - PARKSIDE

### SUPPLEMENTARY 1 DOCUMENTATION

The attached papers were specified as "to follow" on the Agenda previously distributed relating to the above mentioned meeting.

- 10. Business Rates Pool Pilot 2019/20 Report report to follow (Pages 1 4)
- 12. Recommendations from Licensing Committee to follow (Pages 5 90)
- 15. Motions on Notice (to follow if any) (Pages 91 98)

A period of up to one hour is allocated to consider the motions on notice. This may only be extended with the agreement of the Council.

K. DICKS Chief Executive

Parkside Market Street BROMSGROVE Worcestershire B61 8DA

13th September 2018

This page is intentionally left blank

# COUNCIL

19<sup>th</sup> September 2018

## **BUSINESS RATES PILOT POOL**

Relevant Portfolio Holder	Councillor Brian Cooper, Portfolio Holder for Finance and Enabling Services	
Relevant Head of Service	Jayne Pickering, Executive Director Finance and Corporate Resources	

#### 1. Purpose and Summary

This report considers the Government's invitation to all English local authorities to pilot 75% business rates retention in 2019/20 and a proposed Worcestershire-wide submission to be a pilot. The deadline for submitting applications is 25 September 2018.

#### 2. <u>Recommendations</u>

#### The COUNCIL is requested to approve

- 1. That Bromsgrove District Council be included in a joint Worcestershire application to be a 75% business rates retention pilot in 2019/20.
- 2. That authority be delegated to the Executive Director Finance and Corporate Resources in consultation with the Portfolio Holder for Finance and Enabling Services and the Group Leaders to make necessary decisions on the Council's behalf.

#### 3. Financial Implications

- 3.1 It will be recalled that the Worcestershire councils submitted an application to become a pilot for 100% rates retention in 2018/19. This application was unsuccessful but feedback from the Government suggested that this should not deter the Worcestershire councils from submitting applications for subsequent pilots.
- 3.2 Following this, in December 2017, the Government announced the aim of increasing the level of business rates retained by local government from the current 50% to the equivalent of 75% from April 2020. In order to test increased business rates retention and to aid understanding of how to transition into a reformed business rates retention system from April 2020, the Government is inviting local authorities in England to apply to become 75% business rates retention pilots in 2019/20. Pilots will last for one year and councils included in the pilot programme will be expected to work closely with MHCLG officials during the year.
- 3.3 The Government is interested in exploring how 75% rates retention can operate across more than one authority to promote financial sustainability and to support coherent strategic decision making across functional economic areas. Accordingly the Government would like to see authorities form pools (either on existing or revised boundaries) and to apply jointly for pilot status. For Worcestershire, the Government would expect the proposed pool to comprise the County Council and all of the associated district councils.

BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL Agenda Item 10

# COUNCIL

- 3.4 Applications will need to explain how the pilot will manage risk and reward, paying regard to the financial sustainability of all councils involved, as well as laying out how any potential growth in business rates may be spent. The Government has decided that a "no detriment" clause which was applied to previous pilots will not be applied to 2019/20 pilots. Instead, the pool's safety net threshold will be set at 95% of the baseline funding level, rather than 92.5% for non pilot areas. This reflects the additional risk of 75% retention. Whilst we would have preferred a "no detriment" clause, given the general buoyancy of business rates income in Worcestershire currently, then this represents a small risk to the councils.
- 3.5 It has been estimated that the additional business rates retained locally in 2019/20 if we were a pilot compared to current arrangements would be in the region of £4.5m. Current arrangements include Bromsgrove and Redditch councils being members of the Greater Birmingham and Solihull Business Rates Pool and a Worcestershire Pool for Worcester City, Wyre Forest and Wychavon district councils and Worcestershire County Council. Malvern Hills is not currently in a pool for business rates. Membership of these pools has minimised levy payable to the Government and the £4.5m estimated gain from being a pilot is in addition to that benefit, and largely represents the increase from 50% to 75% local retention, after the loss of Revenue Support Grant and Rural Services Delivery Grant.
- 3.6 The Leaders of all 7 councils have recently met and agreed in principle to proceed with a Worcestershire-wide bid to be a pilot for 2019/20. It was also agreed that no authority would gain from being a pilot unless all authorities were at least in the position they would have enjoyed if the 50% retention arrangements which is currently the position for Bromsgrove Council . Finally, it was agreed in principle that the collective gain from being a pilot should be invested in district and county services that prevent or reduce the cost of social care.
- 3.7 If the application to be a pilot in 2019/20 is unsuccessful then councils will be allowed to retain their existing pool arrangements or any alternative pooling arrangements they put forward. These need to be set out in the bid to be a pilot pool. Officers would propose that Bromgrove retains membership of the current Greater Birmingham and Solihull Pool. It is understood that the Worcestershire Pool will continue and that Malvern Hills District Council may be considering re-joining the Worcestershire Pool.
- 3.8 It is important that all 7 councils are committed to the pilot application. If one of the councils does not want to proceed then the chances of success are diminished to the point that an application may not be worthwhile. Furthermore, if any council wants to withdraw from the pilot following a successful outcome, then it would not be possible for any of the councils to be in a pool next year and each would need to operate individually for business rates matters.
- 3.9 Whilst there are some additional risks, there are also very clear financial benefits of becoming a 75% business rates retention pilot for Worcestershire as a whole. In addition, this is a valuable opportunity to influence the new business rates retention system and work with Worcestershire councils to share risks and rewards and work even more closely on economic growth.
- 3.10 Officers have informed the Greater Birmingham and Solihull (GBS) Pool of the proposals that are due to be considered and the Regretal withdrawal from the Pool should this

# COUNCIL

proposal and subsequent bid be successful. In addition it has been confirmed that should the bid be unsuccessful then the current arrangement will stand.

## Legal Implications

- 3.11 Applications for new pilots must be received by the Government by 25 September 2018 and successful applications will be announced before or alongside the draft local government finance settlement, expected in December 2018. Subject to all Worcestershire councils agreeing to participate, a significant amount of work will be required to produce a Worcestershire proposal. The section 151 officer for each council is required to sign off proposals before they are submitted.
- 3.12 The exit from the GBS Pool would not be subject to the current requirement of 12 months notice for withdrawal. There are no liabilities that are due to the GBS Pool although withdrawal would result in a reduction in the allocation of funds to the LEP. In addition, officers would need to review the current contingency reserve of £2m to identify if any of the retained funds are attributable to Bromsgrove.

## Service/Operational Implications

3.13 Proposals will need to set out how the additional income from growth will be invested to promote financial sustainability. Being in a pool across a functional economic area encourages councils to work more closely on economic growth. As explained above it is proposed that the collective gain from being a pilot should be invested in district and county services that prevent or reduce the cost of social care.

### 4. Risk Management

4.1 There are some additional risks of 75% rates retention associated with volatility of business rates income but these risks would be shared with the other Worcestershire councils and the pool as a whole would be protected by an enhanced Government safety net. Given the buoyancy in the business rates base currently then this risk is minimal.

## AUTHOR OF REPORT

Name:	Jayne Pickering – Executive Director Finance and Corporate Resources
Email:	j.pickering@bromsgroveandredditch.gov.uk
Tel:	(01527) 881207

This page is intentionally left blank

## LICENSING COMMITTEE – 11th SEPTEMBER 2018

## **RECOMMENDATIONS TO THE COUNCIL**

### 1. GAMBLING ACT 2005 - REVIEW OF STATEMENT OF PRINCIPLES

In accordance with the provisions of the Gambling Act 2005, the Council is required to prepare and publish a Statement of Principles every three years. The Council's current Statement of Principles took effect on 31st January 2016.

At the meeting of the Licensing Committee on 12th March 2018, Members considered a report and approved the draft revised Statement of Principles for the purpose of consultation. The results of the consultation were reported back to Licensing Committee Members at the meeting held on 11th September 2018, as detailed at **Appendix 1**.

Licensing Committee Members were asked to consider the results of the consultation and the draft revised Statement of Principles, as detailed at **Appendix 2**, which had been amended accordingly; as a result of the consultation responses received.

It is therefore RECOMMENDED that:-

- a) the revised Statement of Principles, as detailed at Appendix 2, be approved; and
- b) that the Statement of Principles be published by 31st January 2019.

#### 2. ANIMAL ESTABLISHMENT LICENSING REFORMS

At the Licensing Committee meeting held on 11th June 2018, Licensing Committee Members considered a report on the upcoming reforms that were being made in relation to the licensing of various animal-related establishments as a result of the Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018, as detailed at **Appendices 1 and 2**.

Following on from the initial report, on 11th September 2018, Licensing Committee Members were asked to consider recommending the changes to the Worcestershire Shared Services Agreement, dated 1st April 2016; and the proposed fees and charges for the new "Animal Activity Licence" which had been calculated on a cost recovery basis, as detailed at **Appendix 3**.

In order to be able to successfully implement the regulations as from **1st October 2018**, it is RECOMMENDED that:-

 a) determination of all licensing applications in respect of Animal Welfare Act 2006 be removed from paragraph 3, Schedule 2, Part II (Matters not Delegated) of the Worcestershire Shared Services Agreement dated 1st April 2016;

- b) the Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018 be added to Schedule 1 Appendix, Part II of the Worcestershire Shared Services Agreement dated 1st April 2016;
- c) the following wording be added to Part II "Animal Health and Welfare" section of Appendix 1 – Statement of Partner Service Requirements to Worcestershire Shared Services Agreement dated 1st April 2016; and
- d) that the proposed fees and charges, as detailed at Appendix 3, be approved.

From: Roger Sent: 03 May 2018 13:56 To: WRS Enquiries Subject: Gambling Act Policy consultation

I have received a copy of the above and am pleased to be a consultee. I have 2 comments:-

1. Whilst I have no prospective applicant in mind I have come across the suggestion elsewhere which is at 19.5 in your revised Statement that '*The Licensing Authority requires applicants for uFEC permits to provide a Basic Disclosure certificate issued by the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) within a period of one month before the application is made.*'

What happens if the applicant is a company?

That is not a circumstance that your policy seems to contemplate.

2. The LCCP and the way in which gambling premises have to be managed (I have in mind AGCs and Bingo premises) with detailed policies in place to identify the vulnerable and exclude them or enable them to exclude themselves means that they can be suitable in most areas without giving rise to problems. They are situated in town centres which are a gathering point for all members of the community and so their management has to take into account the likely presence of problem gamblers in town centres. I am not aware of a problem with Worcestershires gambling premises at the moment.

If, as seems to be implied, gambling premises are deemed innappropriate in areas where the vulnerable are most numerous, in town centres, then that would potentially make the current pattern of premises innappropriate.

In summary, I consider your proposed changes at section 10 will leave the Council to determine licence applications in accordance with the views of your 'public health teams' with insufficient regard being paid to the obligations placed on operators by the LCCP (Gambling Commission - Licence Conditions and Codes of Practice) and the way they conduct their premises.

Yours

#### Roger Etchells FRICS

Roger Etchells & Company The Old Bank Kilwardby Street Ashby de la Zouch Leicestershire LE65 2FR Tel: Mob: This page is intentionally left blank



# **REVISED STATEMENT OF PRINCIPLES**

# **GAMBLING ACT 2005**



# 2019 - 2022

Contents	Page
Introduction	3
Gambling Act 2005	4
The Gambling Commission	4
Local Area Profile	5
Authorised Activities	5
General Statement of Principles	6
Preventing gambling from being a source of crime and disorder	7
Ensuring gambling is conducted in a fair and open way	7
Protecting children and vulnerable people from gambling	8
Public Health and Gambling	9
Local Risk Assessments	9
Premises licences	11
Responsible Authorities	13
Interested Parties	13
Licence conditions	14
Gaming Machines	15
Gambling in Alcohol Licensed Premises	15
Gambling in Clubs	19
Unlicensed Family Entertainment Centre Permits	23
Prize Gaming Permits	25
Temporary Use Notices	26
Occasional Use Notices	27
Lotteries	27
Exchange of Information	32
Enforcement Protocols	32
Reviews	33
Appendix A – Map of the District of Bromsgrove	35
Appendix B – List of Consultees	36

#### Statement of Principles – Gambling Act 2005

#### 1.0 Introduction

- 1.1 Bromsgrove District Council is situated in the County of Worcestershire, which contains six District Councils in total. The Council area has a population of approximately 95,750 and in terms of area it covers approximately 84 square miles. The Council area is mainly rural in character (90% of the area is classed as Green Belt) with two central urban areas of Bromsgrove Town and Rubery. Whilst it is only 14 miles from central Birmingham, the Clent and Lickey Hills provide an important dividing line between the industrial Midlands and the rural landscape of North Worcestershire.
- 1.2 A map of the District of Bromsgrove can be seen at Appendix A.
- 1.3 Bromsgrove District Council's overall vision is "working together to build a district where people are proud to live and work, through community leadership and excellent services." This statement accords with that vision in seeking to promote the licensing objectives set out in the Act, which are central to the regulatory regime created by the Act. These are:
  - Preventing gambling from being a source of crime or disorder, being associated with crime or disorder or being used to support crime;
  - Ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way, and
  - Protecting children and other vulnerable persons from being harmed or exploited by gambling.
- 1.4 We have produced this statement as required by Section 349 of the Gambling Act 2005 (referred to in this statement as "the Act") and having had regard to the Gambling Commission's formal guidance issued under Section 25 of the Act, the licensing objectives and to the views of those that we have consulted. We consulted widely upon this statement before finalising and publishing. The list of those persons and organisations consulted is appended. The consultation took place between July and September 2015 in line with current published Government consultation principles. Should you have any comments as regards this policy statement please send them via email or letter to: wrsenquiries@worcsregservices.gov.uk
- 1.5 This statement must be published at least every three years. The statement may also be reviewed from 'time to time' and any amended parts re-consulted upon.
- 1.6 We intend that this document should provide information and guidance on the general approach that we will take to licensing. A series of advice sheets with more specific guidance is available from our web site or will be sent on request; advice tailored to individuals is available by phone or to personal callers.

1.7 Nothing in this policy takes away the right of any person to make an application under the Act and to have that application considered on its merits; nor does it undermine the right of any person to object to an application or to seek a review of a licence where the law provides that they may do so. Applications will be considered in line with our statement of general principles, below.

### 2.0 Gambling Act 2005

- 2.1 This policy reflects and aims to support our strategic purposes, as set out in the Council Plan.
- 2.2 The Act provides for gambling to be authorised in a number of different ways.
- 2.3 Our main functions are to:
  - licence premises for gambling activities, including the issue of provisional statements,
  - regulate and grant permits for gambling and gaming machines in clubs, including commercial clubs,
  - regulate gaming and gaming machines in alcohol licensed premises,
  - grant permits to family entertainment centres for the use of certain lower stake gaming machines,
  - grant permits for prize gaming,
  - receive and endorse notices given for the temporary use notices,
  - · receive occasional use notices for betting at tracks,
  - register small societies lotteries,
  - Maintain public registers, and
  - Provide information to the Gambling Commission on issued licences.
- 2.4 The Gambling Commission regulates remote gambling and issues personal and operating licences for premises. The "National Lottery" is also regulated by the Gambling Commission. Spread betting is regulated by the Financial Conduct Authority.

#### 3. The Gambling Commission

- 3.1 The Gambling Commission regulates gambling in the public interest. It does so by keeping crime out of gambling; by ensuring that gambling is conducted fairly and openly; and by protecting children and vulnerable people.
- 3.2 The Commission provides independent advice to the Government about the manner in which gambling is carried out, the effects of gambling, and the regulation of gambling generally. It also produces guidance under Section 25 of the Act detailing how local authorities should exercise their licensing functions.
- 3.3 In addition, the Commission's role is to issue codes of practice under Section 24 of the Act about the manner in which facilities for gambling are provided, and how those provisions might be advertised.

3.4Information about the Gambling Commission can be found on the Internet at:Page 4 of 36Page 12

www.gamblingcommission.gov.uk or by phone: 0121 230 6666.

#### 4.0 Local Area Profile

- 4.1 Alongside its Statement of Principles, the Licensing Authority has worked with the other Licensing Authorities in Worcestershire and other partners to develop a "Local Area Profile" for the County as a means of mapping out local areas of concern, which can be reviewed and updated to reflect changes to the local landscape.
- 4.2 This Local Area Profile takes account of a wide range of factors, data and information held by the Licensing Authority and its partners. An important element of preparing the Local Area Profile has been proactive engagement with responsible authorities as well as other organisations in the area that could give input to 'map' local risks in the area.
- 4.3 These include public health, mental health, housing, education, community welfare groups and safety partnerships, and organisations such as GamCare or equivalent local organisations.
- 4.4 The aim of the Local Area Profile is to increase awareness of local risks and improve information sharing, to facilitate constructive engagement with licensees and a more coordinated response to local risks. The Local Area Profile will also help to inform specific risks that operators will need to address in their own risk assessments, which forms a part of any new licence application, or any application made to vary a licence.
- 4.5 The Local Area Profile is published on the Licensing Authority's website and will be updated on a regular basis to reflect changes to the local environment. Holder's of premises licences will be notified whenever the Local Area Profile is updated.

#### 5.0 Authorised Activities

- 5.1 'Gambling' is defined in the Act as gaming, betting, or taking part in a lottery.
  - gaming means playing a game of chance for a prize,
  - betting means making or accepting a bet on the outcome of a race, competition, or any other event; the likelihood of anything occurring or not occurring; or whether anything is true or not, and
  - a lottery is an arrangement where persons are required to pay in order to take part in an arrangement whereby one or more prizes are allocated by a process which relies wholly on chance.

#### 6.0 General Statement of Principles

- 6.1 In carrying out our licensing functions in accordance with the Act, particularly with regard to premises licences, we will generally aim to permit the use of premises for gambling as long as it is considered to be :-
  - in accordance with any relevant Codes of Practice issued by the Gambling Commission
  - in accordance with any relevant Guidance issued by the Gambling Commission
  - in accordance with this Statement of Principles, and
  - reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives.
- 6.2 We will not seek to use the Act to resolve matters that are better dealt with by other legislation. Licensing is not the primary mechanism for general control of nuisance and the antisocial behaviour of people once they are away from licensed premises.
- 6.3 We will ensure that in dealing with applications under the Act we follow the required procedures, and only take into account issues that are relevant. Specifically we will not have regard to "demand" when considering applications for gambling premises; nor will we consider the suitability of applicants for premises licences (which is a matter for the Gambling Commission). We will not reject an application on moral grounds. If we do decide to reject an application, we will make known our reasons for doing so.
- 6.4 Our current Council Constitution (including the scheme of delegation) details the way that we will discharge our functions under this Act. Details are available from the Licensing Department.
- 6.5 Where an application is for a new premises licence, the responsible authorities may visit to check that gambling facilities meet all necessary legal requirements.
- 6.6 Where there are no representations (objections), licences and permissions will be granted subject only to any appropriate mandatory conditions (Section 167 of the Act) and any conditions having at least the effect of appropriate default conditions made under Section 168.
- 6.7 If there are objections that can't be resolved informally, or we intend to impose extra conditions, we will hold a public hearing at which our licensing sub-committee will hear evidence and make a decision in accordance with the Act.
- 6.8 This statement is not intended to override the right of any person to make an application under the Act, and to have that application considered on its merits. Equally, this Statement of Principles is not intended to undermine the right of any person to make representations about an application or to seek a review of a licence where provision has been made for them to do so.

#### 7.0 Preventing gambling from being a source of crime and disorder

- 7.1 The Gambling Commission takes the leading role in preventing gambling from being a source of crime, and maintains rigorous licensing procedures aiming to prevent criminals from providing facilities for gambling. Applicants need an operating licence from the Commission before we will issue a licence to use premises for gambling.
- 7.2 In view that we will not issue a premises licence to someone who does not hold an operator's licence, we are not generally concerned with the suitability of an applicant. Where concerns about a person's suitability arise we will bring those concerns to the attention of the Commission.
- 7.3 If an application for a licence or permit is received in relation to premises which are in an area noted for particular problems with organised crime, we will, in consultation with the Police and other relevant authorities, consider whether specific controls need to be applied to prevent those premises from being a source of crime. This could include a requirement for Security Industry Authority (SIA) registered door supervisors.
- 7.4 Disorder will only be considered under this Act if it amounts to activity which is more serious and disruptive than mere nuisance, and where it can be shown that gambling is the source of that disorder. A disturbance might be serious enough to constitute disorder if police assistance was required to deal with it; we will then consider how threatening the behaviour was to those who could see or hear it, and whether those people live sufficiently close to be affected or have business interests that might be affected.
- 7.5 "Disorder" is generally a matter for the Police; we will not use this Act to deal with general nuisance issues, for example, parking problems, which can be better dealt with using alternative powers.
- 7.6 When making decisions relating to disorder, we will give due weight to comments made by the police.

#### 8.0 Ensuring gambling is conducted in a fair and open way

- 8.1 The Gambling Commission does not expect local authorities to become concerned with ensuring that gambling is conducted in a fair and open way. The Commission, through the operating and personal licensing regime, will regulate the management of the gambling business and the suitability and actions of an individual.
- 8.2 Because betting track operators do not need an operating licence from the Commission we may, in certain circumstances, require conditions of licence relating to the suitability of the environment in which betting takes place.

# 9.0 Protecting children and vulnerable people from being harmed or exploited by gambling

- 9.1 The intention of the Act is that children and young persons should not be allowed to gamble, and should be prevented from entering those gambling premises which are 'adult-only' environments.
- 9.2 Codes of Practice, including advice about access by children and young persons may be published by the Gambling Commission for specific kinds of premises. Applicants will be expected to heed this advice where applicable.
- 9.3 We expect steps to be taken to prevent children from taking part in, or being in close proximity to, gambling. This may include restrictions on advertising to ensure that gambling products are not aimed at children, nor advertised in such a way that makes them particularly attractive to children.
- 9.4 When determining a premises licence or permit we will consider whether any additional measures are necessary to protect children, such as the supervision of entrances, the segregation of gambling from areas frequented by children and the supervision of gaming machines in non-adult gambling specific premises like pubs, clubs and betting tracks.
- 9.5 In seeking to protect vulnerable people we will include people who gamble more than they want to, people who gamble beyond their means, and people who may not be able to make informed or balanced decisions about gambling, perhaps due to a mental impairment, alcohol or drugs.
- 9.6 We will always treat each case on its own individual merits and when considering whether specific measures are required to protect children and other vulnerable people will balance these considerations against the overall principle of aiming to permit the use of premises for gambling.
- 9.7 The Licensing Authority is required by regulations to state the principles it will apply in exercising its powers under Section 157(h) of the Act to designate, in writing, a body which is competent to advise the authority about the protection of children from harm.

These principles are:

- The need for the body to be responsible for an area covering the whole of the Licensing Authority's area.
- The need for the body to be answerable to democratically elected persons, rather than any particular vested interest group.
- 9.8 In accordance with the suggestion in the Gambling Commission's Guidance for local authorities, this authority designates the Worcestershire Safeguarding Children Board for this purpose.

#### 10. Public Health and Gambling

- 10.1 The Licensing Authority agrees with the Gambling Commission's position that gambling-related harm should be considered as a public health issue.
- 10.2 Gambling is a legitimate leisure activity enjoyed by many and the majority of those who gamble appear to do so with enjoyment, and without exhibiting any signs of problematic behaviour. There are however significant numbers of people who do experience significant harm as result of their gambling.
- 10.3 For these problem gamblers, harm can include higher levels of physical and mental illness, debt problems, relationship breakdown and, in some cases, criminality. It can also be associated with substance misuse.
- 10.4 There can also be considerable negative effects experienced by the wider group of people around a gambler. The health and wellbeing of partners, children, and friends can all be negatively affected.
- 10.5 Therefore the Licensing Authority considers that Public Health teams, whilst not a responsible authority under the Act, can still assist the Licensing Authority to address gambling-related harms in its area.
- 10.6 The licensing authority will therefore engage with the local Public Health team in the further development of this Statement of Principles and the Local Area Profile. It is planned that the Public Health team will be able to help the Licensing Authority:
  - Identify and interpret health data and evidence to inform the review of the Statement and develop locally tailored local area profiles.
  - Make decisions that benefit and protect the health and wellbeing of local communities.
  - Be clear on issues which they can have regard to when deciding on licenses for a wide range of gambling activities.
  - Conduct a health-impact assessment of gambling in the local area or assess any existing information.

#### 11.0 Local Risk Assessments

11.1 Since 6 April 2016 it has been a requirement for operators to assess local risks to the licensing objectives taking into account this Council's Policy. The operator must also have policies, procedures and control measures in place to mitigate these risks. Risk assessments must be reviewed whenever there are significant changes in local circumstances, or at the premises, or when applying for a new licence or a variation of a licence. Risks in this context include actual, potential and possible future emerging risks to the licensing objectives.

- 11.2 The Licensing Authority will expect the local risk assessment to consider, for example:
  - whether the premise is in an area of deprivation;
  - whether the premise is in an area subject to high levels of crime and/or disorder;
  - whether the premise is near an addiction treatment facility and in general consider the demographics of the area in relation to vulnerable groups;
  - the location of sensitive buildings such as schools, playgrounds, toy shops, leisure centres, libraries and other areas where children are likely to gather; and
  - how vulnerable persons as defined within this Policy are protected.
- 11.3 In compiling their local risk assessment the Licensing Authority shall also expect operators to take into account the general principles as set out in this Policy and the Local Area Profile.
- 11.4 Other matters that the risk assessment may include are, for example:
  - Staff training, including refresher training, e.g. such as intervention when customers show signs of excessive gambling, in the mandatory licensing conditions, in location of the premises licence; in location of information relating to gambling care providers, etc.
  - Where installed, details of CCTV coverage and how the system will be monitored.
  - Layout of the premises to ensure staff have unobstructed views of persons using the premises or where this is not possible, evidence of how this can be achieved.
  - The number of staff employed at the premises at any one time taking into account any effects from seasonal trade in the area.
  - Where only one staff member is employed in the case of smaller premises, – what the supervisory and monitoring arrangements are when that person is absent from the licensed area or distracted for any other reason.
  - Provision of signage and documents relating to games rules, gambling care providers.
  - The mix of gambling provided.
  - Consideration of primary gambling activity and location of gaming machines.
- 11.5 Operators are expected to share their risk assessments with the Licensing Authority when applying for a new premises licence, applying for a variation to an existing licensed premise or otherwise upon request. These risk assessments must in any event be kept under regular review and updated as necessary. The Licensing Authority expects a copy of the most recent local risk assessment to be kept on each premises that is subject to a premises licence under the Gambling Act 2005.
- 11.6 The information contained within the risk assessment may be used to inform the decision the Licensing Authority makes about whether or not to grant the licence, to grant the licence with special conditions or to refuse the application.

- 11.7 However, in all circumstances each application will be treated on its own merits with the onus on the applicant providing the Licensing Authority with sufficient information to make their determination with the underpinning statutory aim of permitting gambling subject to being reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives.
- 11.8 In its Guidance to Licensing Authorities, the Gambling Commission suggests that Licensing Authorities should adopt a 'Local Area Profile'. The Guidance suggests that a Local Area Profile is a process of gathering and presenting information about a locality and any particular areas of concern within that locality. It underpins and explains the approach that the Licensing Authority will apply when granting licences. The Licensing Authority has created a Local Area Profile to assist applicants and licence holders to conduct their local risk assessments.
- 11.9 The Licensing Authority expects local risk assessments to be kept under review and updated as necessary. The Licensing Authority expect local risk assessments to be subject to a review whenever there is a significant change at or near the premises and in any event at least every twelve months.

#### 12.0 Premises licences

- 12.1 A premises licence can authorise the provision of facilities at the following:
  - casino premises
  - bingo premises
  - betting premises, including betting tracks
  - adult gaming centres
  - family entertainment centres
- 12.2 Premises can be 'any place' but the Act generally prevents more than one premises licence applying to any one place. A single building could be subject to more than one premises licence provided they are for different parts of the building and those parts can be reasonably regarded as being separate 'premises'.
- 12.3 This will allow large, multiple unit premises such as tracks, shopping malls or service stations to obtain discrete premises licences, with appropriate safeguards in place. We will pay particular attention if there are issues about sub-divisions of a single building or plot and mandatory conditions relating to access between premises are observed. We will not consider that areas of a building that are artificially or temporarily separated, for example by ropes or moveable partition, can properly be regarded as different premises. Whether different parts of a building can properly be regarded as being separate premises will depend on the individual circumstances of the case.
- 12.4 A particular requirement might be for entrances and exits from parts of a building covered by one or more licences to be separate and identifiable so that the separation of the premises is not compromised and people are not allowed to 'drift' accidentally into a gambling area. It should normally be possible to access the premises without going through another licensed premises or premises with a permit. We would also expect customers to be able to participate in the activity named on the premises licence.

- 12.5 The Secretary of State appointed an independent Casino Advisory Panel to advise the Government on the areas in which small and/or large casinos may be located. The District of Bromsgrove was not identified as a suitable location for a casino, consequently we are currently prevented from granting a Casino Premises Licence.
- 12.6 The Council has not passed a resolution under section 166(5) of the Gambling Act 2005 to not issue casino premises licences. If such a resolution were considered in the future, the Council would carry out a full public consultation and consider all responses before passing such a resolution.
- 12.7 We will not turn down applications for premises licences where relevant objections can be dealt with through the use of licence conditions.
- 12.8 Other than an application for a betting premises licence for a track, we are not able to issue a premises licence unless the applicant holds the relevant operating licence from the Gambling Commission.
- 12.9 When considering applications for premises licences we will not take into account either the expected 'demand' for facilities or the likelihood of planning permission or building regulation approval being granted, as well as 'moral' objections to gambling. Equally, the grant of a premises licence would not prejudice or prevent any action that may be appropriate under the law relating to planning or building regulations.
- 12.10 We are aware that demand issues cannot be considered with regard to the location of premises but that considerations in terms of the licensing objectives are relevant to our decision-making. Should any specific policy be decided upon as regards areas where gambling premises should not be located, this statement will be updated.
- 12.11 We will only issue a premises licence once we are satisfied that the premises is ready to be used for gambling in the reasonably near future. Where we have agreed to grant a licence but substantial building works or alterations are still required we will impose a condition requiring the premises to be inspected on completion of the work and prior to the issue of the licence. Where the construction of a premises is not yet complete, or if they need alteration, or the applicant does not yet have a right to occupy them, then an application for a provisional statement should be made as having a right to occupy the premises is a pre-condition to making a Premises Licence application.
- 12.12 We will apply a two stage consideration process if there is outstanding construction or alteration works at the premises:
  - should the premises be permitted to be used for gambling;
  - can appropriate conditions be imposed to cater for the situation that the premises is not yet in the state in which they should be before gambling takes place.
- 12.13 We are entitled to decide whether or not it is appropriate to grant a licence subject to conditions.

- 12.14 Applicants for premises licences are encouraged to propose any prohibitions or restrictions of their own in circumstances where it is felt that the presence of children would be undesirable or inappropriate.
- 12.15 We will maintain a public register of Premises Licence applications received which may be viewed at the Council Offices during normal office hours which are generally Monday Friday 9am until 5pm.

#### 13.0 Responsible authorities

- 13.1 Responsible authorities are identified in the legislation, and have to be notified about licence applications so that they can identify any risks. The responsible authorities that we recognise are listed below, contact details for each of the responsible authorities identified are available on our website www.bromsgrove.gov.uk, and will be sent on request.
  - The Gambling Commission
  - The Chief Officer of Police for the Area
  - Fire and Rescue Service
  - Bromsgrove District Council Planning Department
  - Bromsgrove District Council Licensing Department (WRS)
  - Bromsgrove District Council Environmental Health (WRS)
  - Worcestershire Safeguarding Children Board
  - HM Revenue and Customs
  - Any other bodies identified in Regulation by the Secretary of State,
  - For vessels, the Environment Agency, Canal and River Trust, Secretary of State.
- 13.2 Any concerns expressed by a Responsible Authority cannot be taken into account unless they are relevant to the application itself and the licensing objectives. However, each representation will be considered on its own individual merits.

#### 14.0 Interested Parties

- 14.1 An interested party is someone who:
  - lives sufficiently close to the premises to be likely to be affected by the authorised activities, or
  - has business interests that might be affected by the authorised activities, or
  - represents persons in either of the two groups above.
- 14.2 We will generally require written evidence that a person/body 'represents' someone who either lives sufficiently close to the premises to be likely to be affected by the authorised activities and/or has business interests that might be affected by the authorised activities. A letter from one of these persons, requesting the representations is sufficient. Whilst this may not apply to those elected ward members or MP or Parish Councillors, those persons should be aware of the need to represent the whole of the community that they represent and not just the vocal 'minority'.

- 14.3 In determining whether someone lives sufficiently close to a particular premises so as to be affected, we will take into account, among other things :
  - the size of the premises
  - the nature of the premises
  - the distance of the premises from the person making the representation
  - the nature of the complainant
  - the potential impact of the premises
- 14.4 In determining whether a person has a business interest which could be affected the Council will consider, among other things:
  - the size of the premises
  - the catchment area of the premises, and
  - whether the person making the representation has business interests in the catchment area that might be affected
- 14.5 If an existing gambling business makes a representation that it is going to be affected by another gambling business starting up in the area, we would not consider this, in the absence of other evidence, as a relevant representation as it does not relate to the licensing objectives and instead relates to demand or competition.
- 14.6 We may consider a representation to be either frivolous or vexatious, and reject it. This will generally be a matter of fact given the circumstances of each individual case but, before coming to a decision we will normally consider:
  - who is making the representation and whether there is a history of making representations that are not relevant,
  - whether it raises an issue relevant to the licensing objectives, or
  - whether it raises issues specifically to do with the premises which are the subject of the application.

#### 15.0 Licence conditions

- 15.1 In particular cases we may find it necessary to impose conditions beyond appropriate mandatory and default conditions. Any such conditions will be relevant to the need to make the building suitable for use as a gambling facility; directly related to the premises and the type of licence applied for; fairly and reasonably related to the scale and type of premises and reasonable in all other respects. We will not have recourse to a pool of standard conditions.
- 15.2 We will also ensure that where category C or above machines that are on offer in premises to which children are admitted are located in an area of the premises which is separated by a physical barrier to prevent access other than through a designated entrance; the designated area is supervised and observed by staff or the licence holder.
- 15.3 Examples of conditions which are likely to be attached in certain circumstances include those relating to opening hours, segregation of gambling from non-gambling areas frequented by children, SIA licensed door supervisors, appropriate signage for adult only areas, age limits, or keeping children and young persons away from gaming machines. We will also

expect the applicant to offer their own suggestions as to way in which the licensing objectives can be promoted effectively.

- 15.4 We will not seek to control those matters specified in the Act with conditions:
  - which make it impossible to comply with an operating licence condition imposed by the Gambling Commission,
  - relating to gaming machine categories or method of operation,
  - which specify that membership of a club or other body is required, or
  - in relation to stakes, fees, winnings or prizes.
- 15.5 Duplication with other statutory or regulatory regimes will be avoided as far as possible. The need for conditions will be assessed on the specific merits of each application.

#### 16.0 Gaming Machines

- 16.1 Gaming machines include all types of gambling activity which can take place on a machine, including betting on 'virtual' events.
- 16.2 The Act itself prescribes the number and category of gaming machines that are permitted in each type of gambling premises.
- 16.3 Subject to the provisions of the Act, gaming machines can be made available in a wide variety of premises, including :

.

•

- casinos
- bingo premises
- betting premises, (including tracks)
- adult gaming centres
- family entertainment centres
- clubs
  - pubs and other alcohol licensed premises
  - travelling fairs
- 16.4 A machine is not a gaming machine if the winning of a prize is determined purely by the player's skill. However, any element of 'chance' imparted by the action of the machine would bring it within the definition of a gaming machine.
- 16.5 We will encourage permit and premises licence holders to adopt applicable codes of practice which may be introduced by the amusement industry or Gambling Commission, from time to time.

### 17.0 Gambling in Alcohol Licensed Premises

- 17.1 There are exemptions in the Act that provide for a limited amount of gambling activity to take place within premises that are subject to a relevant valid alcohol licence.
- 17.2 These exemptions only apply where a premises is subject to a licence that authorises the sale of alcohol for consumption on the premises and that has a bar at which alcohol is served without a requirement that alcohol is served only with food.
- 17.3 In all cases the licensing authority considers that gambling must remain ancilliary to the main purpose of the premises.

#### Automatic entitlement to two gaming machines

- 17.4 Section 282 of the Act provides an automatic entitlement to alcohol licence holders to make available two gaming machines (of category C or D) for use in alcohol-licensed premises. To take advantage of this entitlement, the person who holds the on-premises alcohol licence must give notice to the Licensing Authority of their intention to make gaming machines available for use, and must pay the prescribed fee.
- 17.5 This is not an authorisation procedure. The Licensing Authority has no discretion to consider the notification or to turn it down. The only matter to determine is whether the person applying for the automatic gaming machine entitlement is the holder of the alcohol licence and whether the prescribed fee has been paid. There is no statutory requirement for pubs and other alcohol-licensed premises to display a notice of their automatic entitlement to gaming machines.
- 17.6 The Licensing Authority expects licence holders making machines available in accordance with their automatic entitlement to comply with the Gambling Commission's code of practice for gaming machines in clubs and premises with an alcohol licence.
- 17.7 The Licensing Authority can remove the automatic authorisation in respect of any particular premises by making an order under section 284 of the Act. The Licensing Authority can do so if:
  - provision of the machines is not reasonably consistent with the pursuit of the licensing objectives
  - gaming has taken place on the premises that breaches a condition of s.282, for example the gaming machines have been made available in a way that does not comply with requirements on the location and operation of gaming machines
  - the premises are mainly used for gaming
  - an offence under the Act has been committed on the premises.
- 17.8 Before making an order, the Licensing Authority will give the licensee at least 21 days' notice of the intention to make the order and will consider any representations that they may make. The Licensing Authority will hold a hearing if the licensee so requests and will comply with any other procedural requirements set out in regulations. If there is no appeal, the order will take effect 21 days after notice of the intention was given. The Licensing Authority must give the licensee a copy of the order and written reasons for making it. The licensee may appeal to the Magistrates' Court.

### Licensed Premises Gaming Machine Permits

- 17.9 Where the holder of a relevant alcohol licence wishes to make more than two gaming machines available, they may apply for a licensed premises gaming machine permit. Such a permit can authorise the provision of any number of category C or D gaming machines within the relevant licensed premises.
- 17.10 The Licensing Authority expects licence holders making machines available in accordance with a licensed premises gaming machine permit to comply with

the Gambling Commission's code of practice for gaming machines in clubs and premises with an alcohol licence.

- 17.11 Applications must be made by a person or organisation that holds the onpremises alcohol licence for the premises for which the application is made and must include information on the premises to which it relates and the number and category of gaming machines sought.
- 17.12 The Licensing Authority may also require an applicant to submit a plan of the premises showing where the gaming machines are to be located and showing the position of the bar.
- 17.13 In determining an application, the Licensing Authority must have regard to the licensing objectives and to the Gambling Commission's Guidance to Licensing Authorities. The Licensing Authority may also take account of any other matters that are considered relevant to the application.
- 17.14 In particular the Licensing Authority will have regard to the size and nature of the premises, the number of gaming machines requested and the ability of the licence holder to comply with the relevant code of practice.
- 17.15 The application does not require notification to the Commission or police before determination, however, the Licensing Authority is able to specify this as a requirement should they see fit.
- 17.16 The Licensing Authority may grant or refuse an application. In granting the application, it may vary the number and category of gaming machines authorised by the permit. If granted, the Licensing Authority will issue the permit as soon as possible after that. Where they refuse the application they will notify the applicant as soon as possible, setting out the reasons for refusal. The Licensing Authority will not refuse an application, or grant it for a different number or category of machines, unless they have notified the applicant of their intention to do so and given the applicant an opportunity to make representations, orally, in writing, or both.
- 17.17 The Licensing Authority is able to cancel a permit. It may only do so in specified circumstances which include if the premises are used wholly or mainly by children or young persons or if an offence under the Act has been committed. Before it cancels a permit the Licensing Authority will notify the holder, giving 21 days notice of intention to cancel, consider any representations made by the holder, hold a hearing if requested, and comply with any other prescribed requirements relating to the procedure to be followed. Where the Licensing Authority cancels the permit, the cancellation does not take effect until the period for appealing against that decision has elapsed or, where an appeal is made, until the appeal is determined.
- 17.18 The Licensing Authority can also cancel a permit if the holder fails to pay the annual fee, unless failure is the result of an administrative error. The court may order forfeiture of the permit if the holder is convicted of a relevant offence.

17.19 The applicant may appeal to the Magistrates' Court against the Licensing Authority's decision not to issue a permit. The holder can also appeal against a decision to cancel a permit.

#### Exempt Gaming

- 17.20 Exempt gaming is generally permissible in any relevant alcohol licensed premises. Such gaming must be equal chance gaming and must be ancillary to the purposes of the premises. This provision is automatically available to all such premises, but is subject to statutory stakes and prize limits determined by the Secretary of State.
- 17.21 Equal chance gaming is gaming that does not involve staking against a bank and the chances of winning are equally favourable to all participants. It includes games such as backgammon, mah-jong, rummy, kalooki, dominoes, cribbage, bingo and poker.
- 17.22 The Secretary of State has set both daily and weekly prize limits for exempt gaming in alcohol licensed premises and details of these can be found on the Gambling Commission's website.
- 17.23 The Licensing Authority expects exempt gaming in alcohol licensed premises to comply with the Gambling Commission's code of practice on equal chance gaming in clubs and premises with an alcohol licence.
- 17.24 The Licensing Authority can remove the automatic authorisation for exempt gaming in respect of any particular premises by making an order under s.284 of the Act, if:
  - provision of the gaming is not reasonably consistent with the pursuit of the licensing objectives
  - gaming has taken place on the premises that breaches a condition of s.279, for example the gaming does not abide by the prescribed limits for stakes and prizes, a participation fee is charged for the gaming or an amount is deducted or levied from sums staked or won
  - the premises are mainly used for gaming
  - an offence under the Act has been committed on the premises.
- 17.25 Before making an order, the Licensing Authority will give the licensee at least 21 days' notice of the intention to make the order and consider any representations that they may make. The Licensing Authority will hold a hearing if the licensee so requests and will comply with any other procedural requirements set out in regulations. If there is no appeal, the order will take effect 21 days after notice of the intention was given. The Licensing Authority must give the licensee a copy of the order and written reasons for making it. The licensee may appeal to the Magistrates' Court.

#### **18.0 Gambling in Clubs**

### Defining Clubs

- 18.1 The Act creates a separate regime for gaming in clubs from that in other relevant alcohol licensed premises. It defines two types of club for the purposes of gaming:
  - members' clubs (including miners' welfare institutes)
  - commercial clubs.
- 18.2 This is an important distinction in respect of the gaming that may take place.
- 18.3 A members' club is a club that is not established as a commercial enterprise and is conducted for the benefit of its members. Examples include working mens' clubs, miners' welfare institutes, branches of the Royal British Legion and clubs with political affiliations.
- 18.4 Miners' welfare institutes are associations established for recreational or social purposes. They are managed by representatives of miners or use premises regulated by a charitable trust which has received funds from one of a number of mining organisations.
- 18.5 A commercial club is a club established for commercial gain, whether or not they are actually making a commercial gain. Examples include commercial snooker clubs, clubs established as private companies and clubs established for personal profit.
- 18.6 The Licensing Authority expects exempt gaming in clubs to comply with the Gambling Commission's code of practice on equal chance gaming in clubs and premises with an alcohol licence.

### **Exempt Gaming**

- 18.7 Exempt gaming is generally permissible in any club. Such gaming must be equal chance gaming and be ancillary to the purposes of the club. This provision is automatically available to all such premises, but is subject to statutory stakes and prize limits determined by the Secretary of State.
- 18.8 Equal chance gaming is gaming that does not involve staking against a bank and the chances of winning are equally favourable to all participants. It includes games such as backgammon, mah-jong, rummy, kalooki, dominoes, cribbage, bingo and poker.
- 18.9 The Secretary of State has set both daily and weekly prize limits for exempt gaming. Different higher stakes and prizes are allowed for exempt gaming in clubs than are allowed in alcohol-licensed premises and details of these can be found on the Gambling Commission's website.
- 18.10 Clubs may levy a charge for participation in equal chance gaming under the exempt gaming rules. The amount they may charge is as prescribed in regulations and the relevant details can be found on the Gambling Commission's website. However in order to qualify as exempt gaming, clubs

may not charge a rake on games (a commission or fee deducted from the prize fund), or levy or deduct an amount from stakes or winnings.

18.11 The Licensing Authority expects exempt gaming in clubs to comply with the Gambling Commission's code of practice on equal chance gaming in clubs and premises with an alcohol licence.

#### Club Gaming Permits

- 18.12 The Licensing Authority may grant members' clubs and miners' welfare institutes (but not commercial clubs) club gaming permits which authorise the establishments to provide gaming machines, equal chance gaming (without having to abide by the stake and prize limits which would apply to exempt gaming in the absence of a permit) and games of chance as prescribed in regulations namely pontoon and chemin de fer. This is in addition to the exempt gaming authorisation detailed above.
- 18.13 Club gaming permits allow the provision of no more than three gaming machines. These may be from categories B3A, B4, C or D but only one B3A machine can be sited as part of this entitlement.
- 18.14 Where a club has gaming machines the licensing authority expects the club to comply with the Gambling Commission's code of practice for gaming machines in clubs and premises with an alcohol licence.

#### Club Machine Permits

- 18.15 If a members' club or a miners' welfare institute does not wish to have the full range of facilities permitted by a club gaming permit, they may apply to the Licensing Authority for a club machine permit under s.273 of the Act. This type of permit authorises the holder to have up to three gaming machines of categories B3A, B4, C and D.
- 18.16 Commercial clubs are also able to apply for a club machine permit, although such a permit does not allow the siting of category B3A gaming machines by commercial clubs.
- 18.17 Where a club has gaming machines the Licensing Authority expects the club to comply with the Gambling Commission's code of practice for gaming machines in clubs and premises with an alcohol licence.

#### Applications for Club Gaming Permits and Club Machine Permits

- 18.18 Applications for permits must be accompanied by the prescribed documents and fees and must be copied to the Gambling Commission and the Chief Officer of Police within the prescribed period. The Commission and the Police may object to the permit being granted and if such objections are received, the Licensing Authority will hold a hearing.
- 18.19 The Licensing Authority may grant or refuse a permit, but it may not attach any conditions to a permit.

- 18.20 The Licensing Authority can only refuse an application on the grounds that:
  - a) the applicant does not fulfil the requirements for a members' or commercial club or miners' welfare institute and therefore is not entitled to receive the type of permit for which it has applied
  - b) the applicant's premises are used wholly or mainly by children and/or young persons
  - c) an offence under the Act or a breach of a permit has been committed by the applicant while providing gaming facilities
  - d) a permit held by the applicant has been cancelled in the previous ten years
  - e) an objection has been lodged by the Commission or the police.
- 18.21 If the Licensing Authority is satisfied that (a) or (b) is the case, it must refuse the application. The Licensing Authority will have regard to relevant guidance issued by the Commission and (subject to that guidance), the licensing objectives.
- 18.22 In cases where an objection has been lodged by the Commission or the police, the Licensing Authority is obliged to determine whether the objection is valid.
- 18.23 There is a fast-track procedure for clubs in England and Wales which hold a club premises certificate under s.72 of the Licensing Act 2003. Under the fast-track procedure there is no opportunity for objections to be made by the Commission or the police, and the grounds upon which the Licensing Authority can refuse a permit are reduced.
- 18.24 This is because the club or institute will already have been through a licensing process in relation to its club premises certificate under the 2003 Act, and it is therefore unnecessary to impose the full requirements of Schedule 12.
- 18.25 Commercial clubs cannot hold club premises certificates under the Licensing Act 2003 and so cannot use the fast-track procedure.

Determining Applications for Club Gaming Permits

- 18.26 When determining applications for Club Gaming Permits the Licensing Authority will take steps to satisfy itself that the club meets the requirements of the Act and to enable this to happen, clubs may be asked to supply additional information and documents in support of their application.
- 18.27 The Licensing Authority is particularly aware of the potential for club gaming permits to be misused for illegal poker clubs.
- 18.28 In determining whether a club is a genuine members' club, the Licensing Authority will take into account the matters set out in relevant part of the Gambling Commission's Guidance to Licensing Authorities.
- 18.29 A visit to the premises before granting of the permit may also be undertaken to assist the Licensing Authority to understand how the club will operate.

#### Maintenance of Permits

- 18.30 Club Gaming Permits and Club Machine Permits will have effect for ten years, unless it ceases to have effect because it is surrendered or lapses or is renewed. However, a permit granted under the fast-track procedure does not expire, unless it ceases to have effect because it is surrendered, cancelled or forfeited or it lapses.
- 18.31 A permit will lapse if the holder of the permit stops being a club or miners' welfare institute, or if it no longer qualifies under the fast-track system for a permit. In addition, a permit will cease to have effect upon being surrendered to the authority. A notice to surrender must be accompanied by the permit or a statement explaining why it cannot be produced. The Licensing Authority must inform the Police and the Commission when a permit has been surrendered or lapsed.

#### Cancellation and forfeiture of permits

- 18.32 The Licensing Authority may cancel the permit if:
  - the premises are used wholly by children and/or young persons
  - an offence or breach of a permit condition has been committed in the course of gaming activities by the permit holder.
- 18.33 Reference here to 'a permit condition' means a condition in the Act or in regulations that the permit is operating under.
- 18.34 Before cancelling a permit, the Licensing Authority will give the permit holder at least 21 days' notice of the intention to cancel and consider any representations that they may make.
- 18.35 The Licensing Authority will hold a hearing if the permit holder so requests and will comply with any other procedural requirements set out in regulations. If there is no appeal, the cancellation will take effect 21 days after notice of the intention to cancel was given. The Licensing Authority will notify the permit holder, the Commission and the police that the permit has been cancelled and the reasons for the cancellation.

#### Renewal of permits

- 18.36 In accordance with paragraph 24 of Schedule 12 of the Act, an application for renewal of a permit must be made during the period beginning three months before the licence expires and ending six weeks before it expires. The procedure for renewal is the same as for an application.
- 18.37 The duration of the permit will not be curtailed while a renewal application is pending, including an appeal against a decision not to renew.
- 18.38 If, at the time a permit is renewed, the applicant holds a club premises certificate, the fast-track procedure will apply as it does when application is first made for the permit.

### **19.0 Unlicensed Family Entertainment Centre Permits**

#### Introduction

- 19.1 Unlicensed family entertainment centres (uFEC) are able to offer only category D machines in reliance on a gaming machine permit. Any number of category D machines can be made available with such a permit, although there may be other considerations, such as fire regulations and health and safety, to take into account. Permits cannot be issued in respect of vessels or vehicles.
- 19.2 uFECs are premises which are 'wholly or mainly' used for making gaming machines available. The permit cannot therefore be granted for an entire shopping centre, airport or bowling alley, for example.

#### Applications for Unlicensed Family Entertainment Centre Permits

- 19.3 The application for a permit can only be made by a person who occupies or plans to occupy the premises to be used as an uFEC and, if the applicant is an individual, he or she must be aged 18 or over. Applications for a permit cannot be made if a premises licence under the Gambling Act 2005 is in effect for the same premises. The application must be made to the licensing authority in whose area the premises are wholly or partly situated.
- 19.4 The application must be submitted on Licensing Authority's standard form and be accompanied by the prescribed application fee. The Licensing Authority also requires the application to be accompanied by a plan of the premises that will be used as an uFEC, which shows the location of any gaming machines that will be provided if the permit were to be granted.
- 19.5 The Licensing Authority requires applicants for uFEC permits to provide a Basic Disclosure certificate issued by the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) within a period of one month before the application is made. Where the applicant is a company, a Basic Disclosure certificate must be supplied in respect of each director of the company.

#### Consideration of Applications

- 19.6 The Licensing Authority can grant or refuse an application for a permit, but cannot add conditions. An application for a permit may be granted only if the licensing authority is satisfied that the premises will be used as an uFEC, and if the chief officer of police has been consulted on the application.
- 19.7 When considering an application, the Licensing Authority will consider the suitability of the applicant. Given that family entertainment centres are likely to appeal particularly to children and young persons, the licensing authority will give particular weight to matters relating to the protection of children from being harmed or exploited by gambling.
- 19.8 In considering the application, the Licensing Authority shall have regard to the Gambling Commission's Guidance to Licensing Authorities and will also have regard to the licensing objectives.

- 19.9 The Licensing Authority may also consider asking applicants to demonstrate:
  - that they have suitable policies and procedures in place for the safeguarding of children and young persons.
  - a full understanding of the maximum stakes and prizes of the gambling that is permissible in uFECs
  - that the applicant has no relevant convictions (those that are set out in Schedule 7 of the Act)
  - that employees are at the premises are suitably vetted
  - that employees are trained to have a full understanding of the maximum stakes and prizes.
- 19.10 The Licensing Authority may not refuse an application unless it has notified the applicant of the intention to refuse and the reasons for it, and given them an opportunity to make representations orally or in writing or both.
- 19.11 The permit will have effect for ten years, unless it ceases to have effect because it is surrendered or lapses or is renewed. There is no annual fee for an uFEC gaming machine permit
- 19.12 The permit may lapse for a number of reasons, namely:
  - if the holder ceases to occupy the premises
  - if the Licensing Authority notifies the holder that the premises are not being used as an uFEC
  - if an individual permit holder dies, becomes incapable by reason of mental or physical incapacity, becomes bankrupt, or sequestration of his estate is ordered
  - if the company holding the permit ceases to exist, or goes into liquidation.

### Renewal of a Permit

- 19.13 An application for renewal of an uFEC gaming machine permit must be made during the period beginning six months before the permit expires and ending two months before it expires. The procedure for renewal is the same as for an application. Licensing Authority may only refuse to renew a permit on the grounds that:
  - an authorised local authority officer has been refused access to the premises without reasonable excuse
  - renewal would not be reasonably consistent with the licensing objectives. In this respect, the licensing authority will have the benefit of having consulted the chief officer of police and will be aware of any concerns that have arisen about the use of the premises during the life of the permit.
- 19.14 The duration of the permit will not be curtailed while a renewal application is pending, including an appeal against a decision not to renew.

#### 20.0 Prize Gaming Permits

- 20.1 Gaming is prize gaming if the nature and size of the prize is not determined by the number of people playing or the amount paid for or raised by the gaming. Normally the prizes are determined by the operator before play commences.
- 20.2 A prize gaming permit is a permit issued by the Licensing Authority to authorise the provision of facilities for gaming with prizes on specified premises.

#### Applications for Prize Gaming Permits

- 20.3 An application for a permit can only be made by a person who occupies or plans to occupy the relevant premises and if the applicant is an individual, he must be aged 18 or over. An application for a permit cannot be made if a premises licence or club gaming permit is in effect for the same premises under the Gambling Act 2005. The application must be made to the Licensing Authority in whose area the premises are wholly or partly situated.
- 20.4 The application must be submitted on Licensing Authority's standard form and be accompanied by the prescribed application fee. The Licensing Authority also requires the application to be accompanied by a plan of the premises that will be used for gaming with prizes.
- 20.5 The Licensing Authority requires applicants for prize gaming permits to provide a Basic Disclosure certificate issued by the Disclosure and Barring Service (DBS) within a period of one month before the application is made.

#### **Consideration of Applications**

- 20.6 In considering an application, the licensing authority shall have regard to the Gambling Commission's Guidance to Licensing Authorities and will also have regard to the licensing objectives.
- 20.7 The Licensing Authority can grant or refuse an application for a permit, but cannot add conditions.
- 20.8 The Licensing Authority will grant a prize gaming permit only if they have consulted the chief officer of police about the application. The Licensing Authority will take account of any objections that the police may wish to make which are relevant to the licensing objectives.
- 20.9 Relevant considerations would include the suitability of the applicant in terms of any convictions that they may have that would make them unsuitable to operate prize gaming; and the suitability of the premises in relation to their location and any issues concerning disorder.
- 20.10 A permit cannot be issued in respect of a vessel or a vehicle.

- 20.11 The Licensing Authority will ask the applicant to set out the types of gaming that they are intending to offer and expects that the applicant should be able to demonstrate that:
  - they understand the limits to stakes and prizes that are set out in regulations
  - the gaming offered is within the law.
- 20.12 The Licensing Authority will not refuse an application unless they have notified the applicant of the intention to refuse and the reasons for it, and given them an opportunity to make representations orally or in writing or both.
- 20.13 If granted, the permit will have effect for ten years, unless it ceases to have effect, lapses or is renewed. There is no annual fee for prize gaming permits.
- 20.14 The permit may lapse for a number of reasons:
  - if the holder ceases to occupy the premises
  - if an individual permit holder dies, becomes incapable by reason of mental or physical incapacity, becomes bankrupt, or sequestration of his estate is ordered
  - if a company holding the permit goes into liquidation
  - if the holder (for example a partnership) otherwise ceases to exist.

#### Renewal of a Prize Gaming Permit

- 20.15 An application for renewal of a permit must be made during the period beginning six months before the permit expires and ending two months before it expires. The procedure for renewal is the same as for an application.
- 20.16 A permit will not cease to have effect while a renewal application is pending, including an appeal against a decision not to renew.

#### 21.0 Temporary Use Notices

- 21.1 These allow the use of premises for gambling where there is no premises licence but where a gambling operator wishes to use the premises temporarily for providing facilities for gambling. We would object to notices where it appears that their effect would be to permit regular gambling in a place that could be described as one set of premises. Premises that might be suitable for a temporary use notice would include hotels, conference centres and sporting venues. A temporary use notice may only be granted to a person or company holding a relevant operating licence.
- 21.2 Temporary use notices may only be used to permit the provision of facilities for equal chance gaming, where the gaming is intended to produce a single overall winner. Equal chance gaming is gaming which does not involve playing or staking against a bank and gives equally favourable chances to all participants. Examples of equal chance gaming include games such as backgammon, mah-jong, rummy, kalooki, dominoes, cribbage, bingo and poker.

### 22.0 Occasional Use Notices

- 22.1 We have very little discretion as regards these notices aside from ensuring that the statutory limit of 8 days in a calendar year is not exceeded. Whilst tracks are normally thought of as permanent racecourses, this can also include land which has a number of uses for example agricultural land upon which a point-to-point meeting takes place. Land used temporarily as a track can qualify, provided races or sporting events take place or will take place there. The track need not be a permanent fixture.
- 22.2 The Licensing Authority will share information with the Gambling Commission in relation to any Occasional Use Notices received. The Licensing Authority may also work in partnership with the Gambling Commission to carry out test purchase operations involving licensed operators that are providing facilities for betting in reliance on an Occasional Use Notice.

### 23.0 Lotteries

### Introduction

- 23.1 A lottery is any arrangement that satisfies all of the criteria contained within the statutory description of either a simple lottery or a complex lottery, under s.14 of the Act.
- 23.2 An arrangement is a simple lottery if:
  - persons are required to pay to participate
  - one or more prizes are allocated to one or more members of a class
  - the prizes are allocated by a process which relies wholly on chance.
- 23.3 An arrangement is a complex lottery if:
  - persons are required to pay to participate
  - one or more prizes are allocated to one or more members of a class
  - the prizes are allocated by a series of processes
  - the first of those processes relies wholly on chance.
- 23.4 The Gambling Act 2005 provides that promoting or facilitating a lottery is illegal, unless it falls into one of two categories of permitted lottery, namely:
  - licensed lotteries these are large society lotteries and lotteries run for the benefit of local authorities that are regulated by the Commission and require operating licences
  - exempt lotteries there are four types of exempt lottery that are expressly permitted under Schedule 11 of the Act, including the small society lottery.
- 23.5 The Licensing Authority is responsible for the registration of societies for the purpose of carrying on "small society lotteries." Information on other forms of exempt lotteries is available from the Gambling Commission website.

- 23.6 The Licensing Authority defines 'society' as the society, or any separate branch of such a society, on whose behalf a lottery is to be promoted, and needs to understand the purposes for which a society has been established in ensuring that it is a non-commercial organisation.
- 23.7 Section 19 of the Act defines a society as such if it is established and conducted:
  - for charitable purposes, as defined in s.2 of the Charities Act 2006
  - for the purpose of enabling participation in, or of supporting, sport, athletics or a cultural activity
  - for any other non-commercial purpose other than that of private gain.
- 23.8 It is inherent in this definition that the society must have been established for one of the permitted purposes as set out in section 19 of the Act, and that the proceeds of any lottery must be devoted to those purposes. It is not permissible to establish a society whose sole purpose is to facilitate lotteries.

### Registration Applications

- 23.9 The Licensing Authority with which a small society lottery is required to register must be in the area where their principal office is located. If the Licensing Authority believes that a society's principal office is situated in another area, it will inform the society and the other Licensing Authority as soon as possible.
- 23.10 Applications for small society lottery registrations must be in the form prescribed by the Secretary of State and be accompanied by both the required registration fee and all necessary documents required by the Licensing Authority to assess the application.
- 23.11 If there is any doubt as to the status of a society that makes application for registration to carry on small society lotteries, the Licensing Authority may require the society to provide documentary evidence in support of their application. The types of evidence that may be required include, but are not restricted to:
  - A list of the members of the society
  - The society's constitution or a similar document setting out the aims and objectives of the society and its governance arrangements
  - A written declaration from the applicant stating that they represent a *bona fide* non-commercial society.
- 23.12 The Licensing Authority <u>shall</u> refuse an application for registration if in the period of five years ending with the date of the application—
  - an operating licence held by the applicant for registration has been revoked under section 119(1) of the Act, or
  - an application for an operating licence made by the applicant for registration has been refused.

- 23.13 The Licensing Authority <u>may</u> refuse an application for registration if they think that—
  - the applicant is not a non-commercial society,
  - a person who will or may be connected with the promotion of the lottery has been convicted of a relevant offence, or
  - information provided in or with the application for registration is false or misleading.
- 23.14 The Licensing Authority may only refuse an application for registration after the society has had the opportunity to make representations at a formal hearing. If the Licensing Authority is minded to refuse registration, it will inform the society of the reasons why it is minded to do so and provide it with an outline of the evidence on which it has reached that preliminary conclusion, in order to enable representations to be made.
- 23.15 Any representations received will be considered at a formal hearing and the following principles will be applied when reaching a decision:
  - Whether allowing the registration of the society would be consistent with the Act
  - Whether allowing the registration of the society would be consistent with the promotion of the licensing objectives
  - Whether allowing the registration of the society would be consistent with any relevant code of practise issued by the Gambling Commission

## Promotion of small society lotteries once registered

- 23.16 Participation in a lottery is a form of gambling, and as such the Licensing Authority requires societies that it registers to conduct their lotteries in a socially responsible manner and in accordance with the Act.
- 23.17 The Act requires that lottery tickets may only be sold by persons that are aged 16 or over to persons that are aged 16 or over.
- 23.18 As the minimum age for participation in a lottery is 16, the Licensing Authority expects those societies that it registers to have effective procedures to minimise the risk of lottery tickets being sold to children, including procedures for:
  - checking the age of apparently underage purchasers of lottery tickets
  - taking action where there are unlawful attempts to purchase tickets.
- 23.19 Lotteries may involve the issuing of physical or virtual tickets to participants (a virtual ticket being non-physical, for example in the form of an email or text message). All tickets must state:
  - the name of the promoting society
  - the price of the ticket, which must be the same for all tickets
  - the name and address of the member of the society who is designated as having responsibility at the society for promoting small lotteries or, if there is one, the external lottery manager (ELM)
  - the date of the draw, or information which enables the date to be determined.

- 23.20 The requirement to provide this information can be satisfied by providing an opportunity for the participant to retain the message electronically or print it.
- 23.21 The Licensing Authority expects all registered small society lottery operators to maintain written records of any unsold and returned tickets for a period of one year from the date of the lottery draw.
- 23.22 With regards to where small society lottery tickets may be sold, the Licensing Authority applies the following criteria to all small society lottery operators:
- 23.23 Lottery tickets must not be sold to a person in any street. For these purposes 'street' includes any bridge, road, lane, footway, subway, square, court, alley or passage (including passages through enclosed premises such as shopping malls) whether a thoroughfare or not. Tickets may, however, be sold in a street from a static structure such as a kiosk or display stand. Tickets may also be sold door to door. Licensees must ensure that they have any necessary local authority permissions, such as a street trading licence.
- 23.24 This approach is consistent with the operating licence conditions imposed upon operators of large society lotteries and local authority lotteries.

## Financial Returns

- 23.25 As the purpose of permitted lotteries is to raise money for non-commercial causes, the Act requires that a minimum proportion of the money raised by the lottery is channelled to the goals of the society that promoted the lottery. If a small society lottery does not comply with these limits it will be in breach of the Act's provisions, and consequently be liable to prosecution.
- 23.26 The limits are as follows:
  - at least 20% of the lottery proceeds must be applied to the purposes of the society
  - no single prize may be worth more than £25,000
  - rollovers between lotteries are only permitted where every lottery affected is also a small society lottery promoted by the same society, and the maximum single prize is £25,000
  - every ticket in the lottery must cost the same and the society must take payment for the ticket fee before entry into the draw is allowed
- 23.27 The Act sets out the information that the promoting society of a small society lottery must send as returns to the licensing authority with which it is registered, following each lottery held. This information allows the Licensing Authority to assess whether financial limits are being adhered to and to ensure that any money raised is applied for the proper purpose.

23.28 The following information must be submitted:

- the arrangements for the lottery specifically the date on which tickets were available for sale or supply, the dates of any draw and the value of prizes, including any donated prizes and any rollover
- the total proceeds of the lottery
- the amounts deducted by the promoters of the lottery in providing prizes, including prizes in accordance with any rollovers
- the amounts deducted by the promoters of the lottery in respect of costs incurred in organising the lottery
- the amount applied to the purpose for which the promoting society is conducted (this must be at least 20% of the proceeds)
- whether any expenses incurred in connection with the lottery were not paid for by deduction from the proceeds, and, if so, the amount of expenses and the sources from which they were paid.

23.29 The Act also requires that returns must:

- be sent to the Licensing Authority no later than three months after the date of the lottery draw, or in the case of 'instant lotteries' (scratch cards) within three months of the last date on which tickets were on sale
- be signed (electronic signatures are acceptable if the return is sent electronically) by two members of the society, who must be aged 18 or older, are appointed for the purpose in writing by the society or, if it has one, its governing body, and be accompanied by a copy of their letter or letters of appointment.
- 23.30 The Licensing Authority allows for returns to be sent to them both electronically and manually. The form of returns required can be downloaded from the Licensing Authority's website.
- 23.31 Where societies run more than one lottery in a calendar year, the Licensing Authority will monitor the cumulative totals of returns to ensure that societies do not breach the annual monetary limit of £250,000 on ticket sales.
- 23.32 The Licensing Authority will notify the Commission if returns reveal that a society's lotteries have exceeded the values permissible, and such notifications will be copied to the society in question.

### Revocation of a registration

- 23.33 The Licensing Authority may determine to revoke the registration of a society if it thinks that they would have had to, or would be entitled to, refuse an application for registration if it were being made at that time.
- 23.34 Revocations cannot take place unless the society has been given an opportunity to make representations at a hearing. In preparation for this, the Licensing Authority will inform the society of the reasons why it is minded to revoke the registration and provide them with the evidence on which it has reached that preliminary conclusion.

- 23.35 Any representations received will be considered at a formal hearing and the following principles will be applied when reaching a decision:
  - Whether allowing the registration of the society to continue would be consistent with the Act
  - Whether allowing the registration of the society to continue would be consistent with the promotion of the licensing objectives
  - Whether allowing the registration of the society to continue would be consistent with any relevant code of practise issued by the Gambling Commission.

## 24.0 Exchange of Information

- 24.1 To ensure the licensing objectives are met, we will establish a close working relationship with the police, the Gambling Commission and, where appropriate, other responsible authorities.
- 24.2 Subject to the provisions of the Data Protection Act 1998, we will share any information we receive through the application process with the Gambling Commission and any relevant responsible authority. In doing so we will have regard to the Act itself, any guidance issued by the Commission and to any Regulations issued by the Secretary of State. People can access personal information that we hold about them by contacting our Information Management Officer.
- 24.3 We are committed to being open about what we do and how we come to our decisions, in accordance with the spirit of the Freedom of Information Act 2000 (FOIA). An important feature of the FOIA is the requirement for each public authority to produce a publication scheme setting out what information it will publish as a matter of course, how and when it will be published, and whether this information will be free of charge or on payment. Copies of our FOI publication scheme are available on request from our Information Management Officer or via the Council's website <u>www.bromsgrove.gov.uk</u>.
- 24.4 FOIA also provides the public with a general right of access to information held by public authorities, and subject to exemptions, be supplied with a copy of that information. Individual requests should be made in writing to the Information Management Officer or via the Council's website.
- 24.5 Unless restricted by the Gambling Act, details about applications, licences and representations will be made available in our public register. Representations that we accept will be copied in their entirety to applicants, to provide an opportunity for mediation and to ensure that the rights of the applicant are not compromised.

## 25.0 Enforcement Protocols

25.1 The main enforcement and compliance role for us in terms of the Gambling Act 2005 will be to ensure compliance with the Premises Licences and other permissions which it authorises. The Gambling Commission will be the enforcement body for the Operator and Personal Licences and will also take the lead role on the investigation and where appropriate, the prosecution of

illegal gambling. Any concerns about manufacture, supply or repair of gaming machines will not be dealt with by us but will be notified to the Gambling Commission.

- 25.2 We will work with the Commission, the Police and other enforcing authorities, having regard to any specific guidance produced by the Gambling Commission, relevant codes of practice, the licensing objectives and this statement of principles, to provide for the targeting of agreed problem or high-risk premises. A lighter touch will be applied to those premises which are shown to be well managed and maintained.
- 25.3 The overall aim is to permit the use of premises for gambling. With that in mind it is intended that action will generally be taken against 'problem' premises through the licence review process.
- 25.4 We will also have regard to the Regulators' Code whilst carrying out our regulatory functions.
- 25.5 We will endeavour to be proportionate; accountable; consistent; transparent and targeted, as well as avoiding duplication with other regulatory regimes so far as possible.
- 25.6 In order to ensure compliance with the law, the Licensing Authority will prepare a risk based Inspection Programme and will carry out regular 'routine' day time programmed inspections, based on risk assessment in the categories High, Medium and Low and will also carry out 'non routine' evening programmed inspections. Where a one off event takes place under a Temporary Use Notice or Occasional Use Notice, the Licensing Authority may also carry out inspections to ensure the Licensing Objectives are being promoted.
- 25.7 High-risk premises are those premises that have a history of complaints and require greater attention with low risk premises needing only a lighter touch so that resources are effectively concentrated on problem premises.

## 26.0 Reviews

- 26.1 A review of a premises licence can be made by interested parties or responsible authorities, however, we will decide if the review is to be carried out on the basis of the following:
  - In accordance with any relevant Code of Practice and/or guidance issued by the Gambling Commission
  - Consistent with the licensing objectives
  - In accordance with our statement of principles.
- 26.2 We will also consider whether or not the request for a review is frivolous, vexatious, or repetitious or whether we would wish to alter/revoke or suspend the licence.

- 26.3 We can also initiate a review of a premises licence on the basis of any reason which we think is appropriate, including if a premises licence holder has not provided facilities for gambling at the premises. This is to prevent people from applying for licences in a speculative manner without intending to use them.
- 26.4 Once a valid application for a review has been received by us, representations can be made by responsible authorities and interested parties during the statutory consultation period. The purpose of the review will be to determine whether we should take any action in relation to the licence. The options available are:
  - Add, remove or amend a licence condition;
  - Remove or amend a default condition, such as opening hours;
  - Suspend the premises licence for a period not exceeding 3 months;
  - Revoke the licence.

Appendix A

## Map of the District of Bromsgrove



## Appendix B

## List of Consultees

Chief Officer of West Mercia Police

Gambling Commission

All Other Responsible Authorities Identified in the Gambling Act 2005

Director of Public Health

**District Councillors** 

**Parish Councils** 

Holders of Premises Licences issued by the Council under the Gambling Act 2005

Gambling Trade Associations:

Association of British Bookmakers British Amusement Catering Trade Association Bingo Association National Casino Forum Lotteries Council Hospice Lotteries Association

Organisations working with those who have a gambling problem:

GamCare Gamblers Anonymous

## LICENSING COMMITTEE

11<sup>th</sup> June 2018

# ANIMAL ESTABLISHMENT LICENSING REFORMS – INFORMATION REPORT

Relevant Portfolio Holder	Councillor P J Whittaker
Portfolio Holder Consulted	Yes
Relevant Head of Service	Simon Wilkes – Head of
	Worcestershire Regulatory Services
Wards Affected	All Wards
Ward Councillor Consulted	N/A
Non-Key Decision	

## 1. <u>SUMMARY OF PROPOSALS</u>

This report has been prepared to provide information to Members on upcoming reforms that are being made in relation to the licensing of various animal-related establishments as a result of the Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals)(England) Regulations 2018.

## 2. <u>RECOMMENDATIONS</u>

2.1 That Members note the contents of the report.

## 3. KEY ISSUES

### Financial Implications

- 3.1 The costs of implementing the reforms will be met from existing budgets held by Worcestershire Regulatory Services.
- 3.2 Appropriate fees for licences under the new regulations will need to be calculated and approved by the Council prior to 1 October 2018.

## Legal Implications

3.3 None

## Service / Operational Implications

3.4 Bromsgrove District Council is currently responsible for functions in relation to the licensing and regulation of various animal-related activities. Worcestershire Regulatory Services carries out these functions on the Council's behalf.

### **BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL**

## LICENSING COMMITTEE

## 11<sup>th</sup> June 2018

3.5 The various functions are currently carried out under a variety of different pieces of legislation. The table below sets out the activities regulated and the legislation under which the Council currently licences people to carry out the activities:

Regulated Activity	Legislation
Keeping a boarding establishment for cats or dogs (kennels, catteries, home boarding, day care facilities)	Animal Boarding Establishments Act 1963
Keeping a riding establishment	Riding Establishments Act 1964 Riding Establishments Act 1970
Keeping a breeding establishment for dogs	Breeding of Dogs Act 1973 Breeding and Sale of Dogs (Welfare) Act 1999
Keeping a pet shop	Pet Animals Act 1951
Keeping a Dangerous Wild Animal	Dangerous Wild Animals Act 1976
Operating a Zoo	Zoo Licensing Act 1981

- 3.6 In addition to this, Worcestershire County Council (Trading Standards) is currently the authority responsible for the registration of those who train or exhibit performing animals under the Performing Animals (Regulation) Act 1925.
- 3.7 Section 13 of the Animal Welfare Act 2006 provided the Secretary of State with powers to repeal parts of the existing legislation and replace it with a new licensing or registration regime.
- 3.8 In December 2015, the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs (DEFRA) launched a consultation on some proposals to introduce new secondary legislation under section 13 of the Animal Welfare Act to implement a single "Animal Establishment Licence" for animal boarding establishments, pet shops, riding establishments and dog breeding establishments.

## LICENSING COMMITTEE

11<sup>th</sup> June 2018

Agenda Item 12

- 3.9 In February 2017, DEFRA published a further document entitled "The review of animal establishments licensing in England Next steps." This set out a summary of the decisions made by DEFRA about changes to the licensing system for animal establishments in England following the consultation exercise. A copy of the "Next steps" document can be seen at **Appendix 1**.
- 3.10 The Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018 were eventually made on 16 April 2018 and are scheduled to come into force on 1 October 2018. A copy of the regulations can be seen at **Appendix 2**.
- 3.11 Under the regulations the existing licensing schemes for animal boarding establishments, pet shops, riding establishments and dog breeders will be repealed and replaced by a new single licensing scheme that will regulate all of these activities and will also incorporate the licensing of those who train or exhibit performing animals.
- 3.12 The current licensing schemes for zoos and those who keep dangerous wild animals are not affected by the regulations and will continue to be carried out under the existing legislative provisions.
- 3.13 Some of the main differences in the new licensing scheme will be:
  - A licence will be able to authorise more than one activity (for example animal boarding and dog breeding activities will be able to be authorised by the same licence)
  - Licences will be able to be issued for a one, two or three year period (based on an assessment of risk)
  - Standard licence conditions are prescribed by the regulations rather than each authority deciding its own licence standard conditions for its area
  - The number of litters a dog breeder can produce in a 12-month period before they are presumed to require a licence will be reduced from five litters to three
  - There are new powers for licensing authorities to vary, suspend and revoke licences where there is non-compliance or it is necessary to protect the welfare of an animal
- 3.14 Detailed guidance on the implementation of the new regulations is still being awaited from DEFRA and is anticipated to be published this summer.
- 3.15 Licences issued under the existing legislative provisions and that remain in force on 1 October 2018 will continue to have effect until they expire. At that point an application will need to be made by the operator for a licence under the new licensing scheme.

## LICENSING COMMITTEE

11<sup>th</sup> June 2018

Agenda Item 12

- 3.16 Worcestershire Regulatory Services will need to carry out a number of pieces of work in preparation for the implementation of the new regulations including:
  - Calculating appropriate licence fees to ensure full cost recovery
  - Drafting application forms and guidance notes for applicants
  - Informing existing licence holders of the forthcoming changes
  - Updating content on the Council and WRS websites
  - Liaising with Worcestershire County Council (Trading Standards) with regards those currently registered under the Performing Animals (Regulation) Act 1925
  - Training officers on the new licensing scheme
  - Updating computer systems to support the implementation of the new regulations
- 3.17 The Council will need to approve the fees to be charged for licences issued under the new regulations before 1 October 2018.
- 3.18 Further updates on the implementation of the new licensing scheme will be provided to the Licensing Committee later this year, either by way of a verbal update or a further written report to the Committee.

## **RISK MANAGEMENT**

4.1 None

## 5. <u>APPENDICES</u>

Appendix 1 –	DEFRA publication "The review of animal establishment licensing – Next Steps"
Appendix 2 –	The Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018

## AUTHOR OF REPORT

Name:	Dave Etheridge – Senior Practitioner (Licensing) Worcestershire Regulatory Services
E Mail:	dave.etheridge@worcsregservices.gov.uk
Tel:	(01905) 822799

## STATUTORY INSTRUMENTS

## 2018 No. 486

## ANIMALS, ENGLAND

## The Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018

Made - - - -

16th April 2018

Coming into force - - 1st October 2018

## CONTENTS

#### PART 1

#### Introduction

1.	Title, commencement and application	3
2.	Interpretation	3
3.	Licensing of operators	4

#### PART 2

Grant, renewal and variation with consent of a licence and inspection of premises

4.	Conditions of grant or renewal of a licence	5
5.	Period of licence	5
6.	Power to take samples from animals	6
7.	Duty to assist in the taking of samples from animals	6
8.	Hiring out horses: requirement for annual inspection of premises	6
9.	Variation of a licence on the application, or with the consent, of a licence holder	6
10.	Inspector's report	6
11.	Persons who may not apply for a licence	6
12.	Death of a licence holder	7
13.	Fees	7
14.	Guidance	7

## PART 3

#### Enforcement and notices

15.	Grounds for suspension, variation without consent or revocation of a licence	8
16.	Procedure for suspension or variation without consent	8
17.	Reinstatement of a suspended licence by a local authority	9
18.	Notice of revocation	9
19.	Obstruction of inspectors	9

20.	Offences	9
21.	Powers of entry	10
22.	Post-conviction powers	10
23.	Notices	10
	PART 4	
	Appeals	
	rippedis	
24.	Appeals	10
	PART 5	
	Repeals, revocations and consequential amendments	
25.	Repeals and consequential amendments	10
26.	Revocations and consequential amendments	10
	PART 6	
	Transitional and saving provisions	
27.	Transitional and saving provisions	11
	PART 7	
	Review and provision of information to the Secretary of State	
28.	Review	11
29.	Provision of information to the Secretary of State	12
	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	
	SCHEDULE 1 — Licensable activities	13
	PART 1 — Business test	13
	PART 2 — Selling animals as pets	13
	PART 3 — Providing or arranging for the provision of boarding for cats or	
	dogs	13
	PART 4 — Hiring out horses	14
	PART 5 — Breeding dogs	14
	PART 6 — Keeping or training animals for exhibition	14
	SCHEDULE 2 — General conditions	15
	SCHEDULE 3 — Specific conditions: selling animals as pets	18
	SCHEDULE 4 — Specific conditions: providing boarding for cats or dogs	20
	PART 1 — Providing boarding for cats	20
	PART 2 — Providing boarding in kennels for dogs	22
	PART 3 — Providing home boarding for dogs	24
	PART 4 — Providing day care for dogs	26
	SCHEDULE 5 — Specific conditions: hiring out horses	27
	SCHEDULE 6 — Specific conditions: breeding dogs	28
	SCHEDULE 7 — Specific conditions: keeping or training animals for exhibition	32
	SCHEDULE 8 — Persons who may not apply for a licence	33
	SCHEDULE 9 — Repeals and consequential amendments	34
	SCHEDULE 10 — Revocations and consequential amendments	38

The Secretary of State is, in relation to England, the appropriate national authority for the purpose of exercising the powers conferred by section 13(2), (7), (8) and (10) of and Parts 1 and 3 of Schedule 1 to the Animal Welfare Act  $2006(\mathbf{a})$ , and makes the following Regulations in exercise of those powers.

In accordance with section 13(9) of that Act, the Secretary of State has consulted such persons appearing to the Secretary of State to represent interests with which these Regulations are concerned as the Secretary of State considered appropriate.

In accordance with section 61(2) of that Act, a draft of this instrument has been laid before Parliament and approved by resolution of each House of Parliament.

### PART 1

#### Introduction

#### Title, commencement and application

1.—(1) These Regulations—

- (a) may be cited as the Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018;
- (b) come into force on 1st October 2018.

(2) The following provisions of these Regulations apply in England only—

- (a) regulations 2 to 24,
- (b) regulations 27 to 29, and
- (c) Schedules 1 to 8.

#### Interpretation

2. In these Regulations—

"the Act" means the Animal Welfare Act 2006;

"adult dog" means a dog aged 6 months or more;

"general conditions" means the conditions set out in Schedule 2;

"horse" includes an ass, mule or hinny;

"licence", except as the context otherwise requires in regulation 11(1)(b) and Schedule 8 or where more specifically provided, means a licence to carry on a licensable activity granted or renewed under these Regulations and cognate expressions are to be construed accordingly;

"licence conditions" means-

- (a) the general conditions, and
- (b) the relevant specific conditions;

"licensable activity" means an activity described in paragraph 2, 4, 6, 8 or 10 of Schedule 1;

"listed" means for the time being listed as authorised to carry out an inspection on the list of veterinarians drawn up by the Royal College of Veterinary Surgeons;

"local authority" means-

- (a) a district council,
- (b) a London borough council,

<sup>(</sup>a) 2006 c. 45. The appropriate national authority is defined in section 62(1) of the Act.

- (c) the Common Council of the City of London (in their capacity as a local authority),
- (d) the Council of the Isles of Scilly, or
- (e) a combined authority in England established under section 103 of the Local Democracy, Economic Development and Construction Act 2009(**a**);

"operator" means an individual who-

- (a) carries on, attempts to carry on or knowingly allows to be carried on a licensable activity, or
- (b) where a licence has been granted or renewed, is the licence holder;

"pet" means an animal mainly or permanently, or intended to be mainly or permanently, kept by a person for—

- (a) personal interest,
- (b) companionship,
- (c) ornamental purposes, or
- (d) any combination of (a) to (c).

"puppy" means a dog aged less than 6 months;

"relevant specific conditions" means-

- (a) in relation to the activity of selling animals as pets (or with a view to their being later resold as pets) as described in paragraph 2 of Schedule 1, the conditions set out in Schedule 3;
- (b) in relation to the activity of providing or arranging for the provision of boarding for cats or dogs as described in paragraph 4 of Schedule 1, the conditions set out in the relevant Part of Schedule 4;
- (c) in relation to the activity of hiring out horses as described in paragraph 6 of Schedule 1, the conditions set out in Schedule 5;
- (d) in relation to the activity of breeding dogs as described in paragraph 8 of Schedule 1, the conditions set out in Schedule 6;
- (e) in relation to the activity of keeping or training animals for exhibition as described in paragraph 10 of Schedule 1, the conditions set out in Schedule 7;

"sleeping area" means a fully-enclosed indoor area in which a dog, or, in the context of Part 1 of Schedule 4, a cat, can rest, sleep or avoid seeing other people or animals;

"veterinarian" means-

- (a) a person who is for the time being registered in the register of veterinary surgeons maintained under section 2 of the Veterinary Surgeons Act 1966(**b**), or
- (b) a person who is for the time being registered in the supplementary veterinary register maintained under section 8 of that Act;

"working day" means any day other than a Saturday, a Sunday, Christmas Day, Good Friday or a day which is a bank holiday in England and Wales under section 1 of the Banking and Financial Dealings Act  $1971(\mathbf{c})$ .

#### Licensing of operators

**3.**—(1) Each licensable activity is a specified activity for the purposes of section 13(1) of the Act.

<sup>(</sup>a) 2008 c.20. Section 103 has been amended by sections 12(2) and 14(2) of the Cities and Local Government Devolution Act 2016 (2016 c.1).

<sup>(</sup>b) 1966 c. 36. Section 2(2) has been amended by article 12 and paragraph 1 of the Schedule to S.I. 2003/2919 and by article 2 and paragraph (2)(a) and (b) of the Schedule to S.I. 2008/1824.

<sup>(</sup>c) 1971 c. 80.

(2) A local authority is the licensing authority for any licensable activity carried on on premises in its area.

## PART 2

Grant, renewal and variation with consent of a licence and inspection of premises

#### Conditions of grant or renewal of a licence

**4.**—(1) This regulation applies where—

- (a) a local authority has received from an operator an application in writing for the grant or renewal of a licence to carry on a licensable activity on premises in the local authority's area, and
- (b) the application gives such information as the local authority has required.

(2) The local authority must—

- (a) appoint one or more suitably qualified inspectors to inspect any premises on which the licensable activity or any part of it is being or is to be carried on, and
- (b) following that inspection, grant a licence to the operator, or renew the operator's licence, in accordance with the application if it is satisfied that—
  - (i) the licence conditions will be met,
  - (ii) any appropriate fee has been paid in accordance with regulation 13, and
  - (iii) the grant or renewal is appropriate having taken into account the report submitted to it in accordance with regulation 10.

(3) A local authority must attach to each licence granted or renewed—

- (a) the general conditions, and
- (b) the relevant specific conditions.

(4) On receipt of an application in writing for the grant or renewal of a licence in respect of the activity described in paragraph 6 of Schedule 1, if no inspector appointed under paragraph (2)(a) is a listed veterinarian, the local authority must appoint a listed veterinarian to inspect the premises with the inspector appointed under that paragraph.

(5) On receipt of an application in writing for the grant of a licence in respect of the activity described in paragraph 8 of Schedule 1, if no inspector appointed under paragraph (2)(a) is a veterinarian, the local authority must appoint a veterinarian to inspect the premises with the inspector appointed under that paragraph.

(6) Paragraph (5) does not apply where the application is for the grant of such a licence which is to have effect immediately after the remainder of the term of a licence mentioned in regulation 27(5).

(7) In considering whether the licence conditions will be met, a local authority must take account of the applicant's conduct as the operator of the licensable activity to which the application for the grant or renewal relates, whether the applicant is a fit and proper person to be the operator of that activity and any other relevant circumstances.

(8) A local authority must not grant a licence to an operator, or renew an operator's licence, in any circumstances other than those described in these Regulations.

(9) All licences granted or renewed in relation to any of the licensable activities are subject to the licence conditions.

#### **Period of licence**

5. A local authority may grant or renew a licence—

- (a) for a period of one, two or three years in respect of the activity or any part of the activity described in paragraph 2, 4, 6 or 8 of Schedule 1 if it is satisfied that a period of one, two or three years, as the case may be, is appropriate on the basis of its assessment, having regard to such guidance as may be issued by the Secretary of State, of—
  - (i) the risk of an operator breaching any licence conditions;
  - (ii) the impact on animal welfare of any such breaches; and
  - (iii) whether the operator is already meeting higher standards of animal welfare than are required by the licence conditions;
- (b) for a period of three years in respect of the activity or any part of the activity described in paragraph 10 of Schedule 1.

#### Power to take samples from animals

**6.** An inspector may, for the purposes of ensuring the licence conditions are being complied with, take samples for laboratory testing from any animals on premises occupied by an operator.

#### Duty to assist in the taking of samples from animals

**7.** An operator must comply with any reasonable request of an inspector to facilitate the identification and examination of an animal and the taking of samples in accordance with regulation 6 and, in particular, must arrange the suitable restraint of an animal if so requested by an inspector.

#### Hiring out horses: requirement for annual inspection of premises

**8.**—(1) Where there is a licence in force in relation to an activity described in paragraph 6 of Schedule 1, the local authority must appoint a listed veterinarian to inspect the premises on which the activity is being carried on.

(2) For the purposes of paragraph (1), the authority must make an appointment for an inspection to take place before the end of the first anniversary of the day on which the licence, as granted or renewed, came into force and before the end of each subsequent year in respect of which the licence remains in force.

#### Variation of a licence on the application, or with the consent, of a licence holder

**9.** A local authority may at any time vary a licence—

- (a) on the application in writing of the licence holder, or
- (b) on its own initiative, with the consent in writing of the licence holder.

#### **Inspector's report**

**10.**—(1) Where a local authority arranges an inspection pursuant to regulation 4(2)(a), it must arrange for the submission to it of a report by the inspector.

(2) The inspector's report must—

- (a) contain information about the operator, any relevant premises, any relevant records, the condition of any animals and any other relevant matter, and
- (b) state whether or not the inspector considers that the licence conditions will be met.

#### Persons who may not apply for a licence

**11.**—(1) The following persons may not apply for a licence in respect of any licensable activity—

- (a) a person listed as a disqualified person in paragraph 4 or any of paragraphs 6 to 17 of Schedule 8 where the time limit for any appeal against that disqualification has expired or where, if an appeal was made, that appeal was refused;
- (b) a person listed in any of paragraphs 1 to 3 and 5 of Schedule 8 as having held a licence which was revoked where the time limit for any appeal against that revocation has expired or where, if an appeal was made, that appeal was refused.

(2) Any licence granted or renewed, or held by, a person mentioned in paragraph (1)(a) or (b) is automatically revoked.

#### Death of a licence holder

**12.**—(1) In the event of the death of a licence holder, the licence is deemed to have been granted to, or renewed in respect of, the personal representatives of that former licence holder.

(2) In the circumstances described in paragraph (1), the licence is to remain in force for three months beginning with the date of the death of the former licence holder or for as long as it was due to remain in force but for the death (whichever period is shorter) but remains subject to the provisions in Part 3.

(3) The personal representatives must notify in writing the local authority which granted or renewed the licence that they are now the licence holders within 28 days beginning with the date of the death of the former licence holder.

(4) If the personal representatives fail so to notify the local authority within the period specified in paragraph (3), the licence shall cease to have effect on the expiry of that period.

(5) The local authority which granted or renewed the licence may, on the application of the personal representatives, extend the period specified in paragraph (2) for up to three months if it is satisfied that the extension is necessary for the purpose of winding up the estate of the former licence holder and is appropriate in all the circumstances.

#### Fees

**13.**—(1) A local authority may charge such fees as it considers necessary for—

- (a) the consideration of an application for the grant, renewal or variation of a licence including any inspection relating to that consideration, and for the grant, renewal or variation,
- (b) the reasonable anticipated costs of consideration of a licence holder's compliance with these Regulations and the licence conditions to which the licence holder is subject in circumstances other than those described in sub-paragraph (a) including any inspection relating to that consideration,
- (c) the reasonable anticipated costs of enforcement in relation to any licensable activity of an unlicensed operator, and
- (d) the reasonable anticipated costs of compliance with regulation 29.

(2) The fee charged for the consideration of an application for the grant, renewal or variation of a licence and for any inspection relating to that consideration must not exceed the reasonable costs of that consideration and related inspection.

#### Guidance

**14.** A local authority must have regard in the carrying out of its functions under these Regulations to such guidance as may be issued by the Secretary of State.

## PART 3

### Enforcement and notices

#### Grounds for suspension, variation without consent or revocation of a licence

**15.** A local authority may, without any requirement for the licence holder's consent, decide to suspend, vary or revoke a licence at any time on being satisfied that—

- (a) the licence conditions are not being complied with,
- (b) there has been a breach of these Regulations,
- (c) information supplied by the licence holder is false or misleading, or
- (d) it is necessary to protect the welfare of an animal.

#### Procedure for suspension or variation without consent

**16.**—(1) Except as otherwise provided in this regulation, the suspension or variation of a licence following a decision under regulation 15 has effect at the end of a period of seven working days beginning with the date on which notice of the decision is issued to the licence holder or, if that date is not a working day, the next working day.

(2) If it is necessary to protect the welfare of an animal, the local authority may specify in the notice of its decision that the suspension or variation has immediate effect.

(3) A decision to suspend or vary a licence must-

- (a) be notified to the licence holder in writing,
- (b) state the local authority's grounds for suspension or variation,
- (c) state when it comes into effect,
- (d) specify measures that the local authority considers are necessary in order to remedy the grounds, and
- (e) explain the right of the licence holder to make written representations in accordance with paragraph (4) and give details of the person to whom such representations may be made and the date by the end of which they must be received.

(4) The licence holder may make written representations which must be received by the local authority within seven working days beginning with the date of issue of notice of the decision under regulation 15 to suspend or vary the licence or, if that date is not a working day, the next working day.

(5) Except in relation to notices under paragraph (2), where a licence holder makes written representations which are received by the local authority within the period specified in paragraph (4), the suspension or variation is not to have effect unless the local authority, after considering the representations, suspends or varies the licence in accordance with paragraph (6)(a).

(6) Within seven working days beginning with the date of receipt of any representations made in accordance with paragraph (5), the local authority must, after considering the representations—

- (a) suspend or vary the licence,
- (b) cancel its decision under regulation 15 to suspend or vary the licence,
- (c) confirm the suspension or variation of the licence under paragraph (2), or
- (d) reinstate the licence if it has been suspended, or cancel its variation if it has been varied, under paragraph (2).

(7) The local authority must issue to the licence holder written notice of its decision under paragraph (6) and the reasons for it within seven working days beginning with the date of receipt of any representations made in accordance with paragraph (4) or, if that date is not a working day, beginning with the next working day.

(8) The local authority's decision under paragraph (6) is to have effect on service of its notice under paragraph (7).

(9) Paragraph (10) applies if the local authority fails to comply with paragraph (6) or (7).

(10) Where this paragraph applies, after seven working days beginning with the date of receipt of any representations made in accordance with paragraph (4) or, if that date is not a working day, beginning with the next working day—

- (a) a licence suspended under paragraph (2) is to be deemed to be reinstated;
- (b) a licence varied under paragraph (2) is to be deemed to have effect as if it had not been so varied;
- (c) a licence suspended under paragraph (6)(a) is to be deemed to be reinstated;
- (d) a licence varied under paragraph (6)(a) is to be deemed to have effect as if it had not been so varied;
- (e) any licence held by the licence holder other than a licence suspended or varied under paragraph (2) or (6)(a) which the local authority decided to suspend or vary under regulation 15 is to be deemed to remain in force and not to be so varied.

(11) Once a licence has been suspended for 28 days, the local authority must on the next working day—

- (a) reinstate it without varying it,
- (b) vary and reinstate it as varied, or
- (c) revoke it.

(12) If the local authority fails to comply with paragraph (11), the licence is to be deemed to have been reinstated without variation with immediate effect.

#### Reinstatement of a suspended licence by a local authority

**17.**—(1) A local authority must reinstate a suspended licence by way of written notice once it is satisfied that the grounds specified in the notice of suspension have been or will be remedied.

(2) Where a local authority reinstates a licence under paragraph (1), it may reduce the period for which it is reinstated.

#### Notice of revocation

**18.**—(1) A revocation decision must—

- (a) be notified in writing to the licence holder,
- (b) state the local authority's grounds for revocation, and
- (c) give notice of the licence holder's right of appeal to the First-tier Tribunal and the period under regulation 24 within which such an appeal may be brought.

(2) The decision has effect on service of the notice.

#### **Obstruction of inspectors**

**19.** A person must not intentionally obstruct an inspector appointed for the purposes of the enforcement of these Regulations in the exercise of any powers conferred by or under the Act.

#### Offences

**20.**—(1) It is an offence for a person, without lawful authority or excuse—

- (a) to breach a licence condition;
- (b) to fail to comply with regulation 7 or 19.

(2) A person who commits an offence under paragraph (1) is liable on summary conviction to a fine.

#### **Powers of entry**

**21.** Breach of a licence condition must be treated as a relevant offence for the purposes of section 23 of the Act (entry and search under warrant in connection with offences).

#### **Post-conviction powers**

**22.** The relevant post-conviction powers contained in sections 34 and 42 of the Act apply in relation to a conviction for an offence under regulation 20.

#### Notices

**23.**—(1) Any notice issued by a local authority under these Regulations may be amended, suspended or revoked by the local authority in writing at any time.

(2) A notice may be served on a person by-

- (a) personal delivery,
- (b) leaving it or sending it by post to the person's current or last known postal address, or
- (c) emailing it to the person's current or last known email address.

### PART 4

#### Appeals

#### Appeals

24.—(1) Any operator who is aggrieved by a decision by a local authority—

- (a) to refuse to grant or renew a licence, or
- (b) to revoke or vary a licence,

may appeal to the First-tier Tribunal.

(2) The period within which an operator may bring such an appeal is 28 days beginning with the day following the date of the decision.

(3) The First-tier Tribunal may on application and until the appeal is determined or withdrawn—

- (a) in the case of a decision to refuse to renew a licence, permit a licence holder to continue to carry on a licensable activity or any part of it subject to the licence conditions, or
- (b) suspend a revocation or variation under regulation 15.

(4) On appeal, the First-tier Tribunal may overturn or confirm the local authority's decision, with or without modification.

## PART 5

#### Repeals, revocations and consequential amendments

#### **Repeals and consequential amendments**

25. Schedule 9 (repeals and consequential amendments) is to have effect.

#### **Revocations and consequential amendments**

26. Schedule 10 (revocations and consequential amendments) is to have effect.

## PART 6

#### Transitional and saving provisions

#### Transitional and saving provisions

27.—(1) Any unexpired licence granted in accordance with the provisions of the Pet Animals Act 1951(a) shall continue in force for the remainder of its term subject to the provisions of that Act as it had effect on the relevant date.

(2) Any unexpired licence granted under the Animal Boarding Establishments Act  $1963(\mathbf{b})$  shall continue in force for the remainder of its term subject to the provisions of that Act as it had effect on the relevant date.

(3) Any unexpired licence granted under of the Riding Establishments Act  $1964(\mathbf{c})$  shall continue in force for the remainder of its term subject to the provisions of that Act as it had effect on the relevant date.

(4) Any unexpired provisional licence granted under the Riding Establishments Act  $1970(\mathbf{d})$  shall continue in force for the remainder of its term subject to the provisions of that Act and, so far as relevant, the Riding Establishments Act 1964 as those Acts had effect on the relevant date.

(5) Any unexpired licence granted in accordance with the provisions of the Breeding of Dogs Act  $1973(\mathbf{e})$  shall continue in force for the remainder of its term subject to the provisions of—

- (a) that Act,
- (b) the Breeding of Dogs (Licensing Records) Regulations 1999(f),
- (c) the Breeding and Sale of Dogs (Welfare) Act 1999(g), and
- (d) the Sale of Dogs (Identification Tag) Regulations 1999(h),

as those enactments had effect on the relevant date.

(6) Any registration of a person under the Performing Animals (Regulation) Act 1925(i) in force on the relevant date shall continue in force, subject to the provisions of that Act as it had effect on the relevant date, for a period of six months starting with the date on which these Regulations come into force.

(7) In this regulation—

"unexpired" means still in force on, and with any of its term remaining after, the relevant date;

"the relevant date" means the day before the date on which these Regulations come into force.

## PART 7

#### Review and provision of information to the Secretary of State

#### Review

28.—(1) The Secretary of State must, from time to time—

- (a) carry out a review of the regulatory provision contained in these Regulations, and
- (b) publish a report setting out the conclusions of the review.

<sup>(</sup>**a**) 1951 c. 35 (14 & 15 Geo 6).

<sup>(</sup>b) 1963 c. 43.
(c) 1964 c. 70.

<sup>(</sup>d) 1970 c. 32.

<sup>(</sup>e) 1973 c. 60.

<sup>(</sup>**f**) S.I. 1999/3192.

<sup>(</sup>**g**) 1999 c. 11.

<sup>(</sup>**h**) S.I. 1999/3191.

<sup>(</sup>i) 1925 c. 38 (15 & 16 Geo 5).

- (2) The first report must be published before 1st October 2023.
- (3) Subsequent reports must be published at intervals not exceeding five years.

(4) Section 30(4) of the Small Business, Enterprise and Employment Act 2015(a) requires that a report published under this regulation must, in particular-

- (a) set out the objectives intended to be achieved by the regulatory provision mentioned in paragraph (1)(a),
- (b) assess the extent to which those objectives are achieved,
- (c) assess whether those objectives remain appropriate, and
- (d) if those objectives remain appropriate, assess the extent to which they could be achieved in another way which involves less onerous regulatory provision.

(5) In this regulation, "regulatory provision" has the same meaning as in sections 28 to 32 of the Small Business, Enterprise and Employment Act 2015 (see section 32 of that Act).

#### Provision of information to the Secretary of State

**29.**—(1) Each local authority must provide the following information to the Secretary of State in writing for the purpose of assisting the Secretary of State to carry out the review in accordance with regulation 28-

- (a) the number of licences in force for each licensable activity in its area on each reference date, and
- (b) the average level of fees it has charged for licences it has granted or renewed for each licensable activity in each reference period.

(2) Each local authority must provide the information to the Secretary of State—

- (a) in electronic form, or secure that it is accessible to the Secretary of State in electronic form. and
- (b) no later than the next 31st May following the relevant reference date.
- (3) In this regulation—

"reference date" means 1st April each year beginning with 1st April 2019;

"reference period" means the period beginning with 1st October 2018 and ending with 31st March 2019, the year beginning with 1st April 2019 and each subsequent year beginning with an anniversary of 1st April 2019.

> Gardiner of Kimble Parliamentary Under Secretary of State

16th April 2018

Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs

## SCHEDULE 1

Regulation 2

## Licensable activities

## PART 1

### Business test

**1.** The circumstances which a local authority must take into account in determining whether an activity is being carried on in the course of a business for the purposes of this Schedule include, for example, whether the operator—

- (a) makes any sale by, or otherwise carries on, the activity with a view to making a profit, or
- (b) earns any commission or fee from the activity.

### PART 2

#### Selling animals as pets

**2.** Selling animals as pets (or with a view to their being later resold as pets) in the course of a business including keeping animals in the course of a business with a view to their being so sold or resold.

3. The activity described in paragraph 2 does not include—

- (a) selling animals in the course of an aquacultural production business authorised under regulation 5(1) of the Aquatic Animal Health (England and Wales) Regulations 2009(**a**), or
- (b) the activity described in paragraph 8.

## PART 3

#### Providing or arranging for the provision of boarding for cats or dogs

**4.** Providing or arranging for the provision of accommodation for other people's cats or dogs in the course of a business on any premises where the provision of that accommodation is a purpose of the business by—

- (a) providing boarding for cats;
- (b) providing boarding in kennels for dogs;
- (c) providing home boarding for dogs; or
- (d) providing day care for dogs.

**5.** The activity described in paragraph 4 does not include keeping a dog or cat on any premises pursuant to a requirement imposed under, or having effect by virtue of, the Animal Health Act  $1981(\mathbf{a})$ .

## PART 4

#### Hiring out horses

6. Hiring out horses in the course of a business for either or both of the following purposes—

- (a) riding;
- (b) instruction in riding.
- 7. The activity described in paragraph 6 does not include any activity—
  - (a) solely for military or police purposes, or
  - (b) involving the instruction of students at a university on a course of study and examinations leading to a veterinary degree to which a recognition order under section 3 of the Veterinary Surgeons Act 1966(b) relates and for as long as such an order is in force.

### PART 5

#### Breeding dogs

8. Either or both of the following—

- (a) breeding three or more litters of puppies in any 12-month period;
- (b) breeding dogs and advertising a business of selling dogs.

9. The activity described in paragraph 8 does not include—

- (a) keeping a dog on any premises pursuant to a requirement imposed under, or having effect by virtue of, the Animal Health Act 1981,
- (b) breeding only assistance dogs or dogs intended to be used as assistance dogs within the meaning of section 173 of the Equality Act 2010(c), or
- (c) breeding three or more litters of puppies in any 12-month period if the person carrying on the activity provides documentary evidence that none of them have been sold (whether as puppies or as adult dogs).

## PART 6

#### Keeping or training animals for exhibition

**10.** Keeping or training animals for exhibition in the course of a business for educational or entertainment purposes—

- (a) to any audience attending in person, or
- (b) by the recording of visual images of them by any form of technology that enables the display of such images.

11. The activity described in paragraph 10 does not include—

(a) keeping or training animals solely for military, police or sporting purposes,

<sup>(</sup>**a**) 1981 c. 22.

<sup>(</sup>b) Section 3(1)(b) has been amended by paragraph 3 of the Schedule to S.I. 2008/1824.

<sup>(</sup>c) 2010 c. 15.

- (b) any activity permitted under a licence to operate a travelling circus under the Welfare of Wild Animals in Travelling Circuses (England) Regulations 2012(**a**), or
- (c) any activity permitted under a licence for a zoo under the Zoo Licensing Act 1981(b).

## SCHEDULE 2

**Regulation 2** 

## General conditions

#### Licence display

**1.**—(1) A copy of the licence must be clearly and prominently displayed on any premises on which the licensable activity is carried on.

(2) The name of the licence holder followed by the number of the licence holder's licence must be clearly and prominently displayed on any website used in respect of the licensable activity.

#### Records

**2.**—(1) The licence holder must ensure that at any time all the records that the licence holder is required to keep as a condition of the licence are available for inspection by an inspector in a visible and legible form or, where any such records are stored in electronic form, in a form from which they can readily be produced in a visible and legible form.

(2) The licence holder must keep all such records for at least three years beginning with the date on which the record was created.

#### Use, number and type of animal

**3.**—(1) No animals or types of animal other than those animals and types of animal specified in the licence may be used in relation to the relevant licensable activity.

(2) The number of animals kept for the activity at any time must not exceed the maximum that is reasonable taking into account the facilities and staffing on any premises on which the licensable activity is carried on.

#### Staffing

**4.**—(1) Sufficient numbers of people who are competent for the purpose must be available to provide a level of care that ensures that the welfare needs of all the animals are met.

(2) The licence holder or a designated manager and any staff employed to care for the animals must have competence to identify the normal behaviour of the species for which they are caring and to recognise signs of, and take appropriate measures to mitigate or prevent, pain, suffering, injury, disease or abnormal behaviour.

(3) The licence holder must provide and ensure the implementation of a written training policy for all staff.

#### Suitable environment

**5.**—(1) All areas, equipment and appliances to which the animals have access must present minimal risks of injury, illness and escape and must be constructed in materials that are robust, safe and durable, in a good state of repair and well maintained.

(2) Animals must be kept at all times in an environment suitable to their species and condition (including health status and age) with respect to—

<sup>(</sup>a) S.I. 2012/2932.

<sup>(</sup>**b**) 1981 c. 37.

- (a) their behavioural needs,
- (b) its situation, space, air quality, cleanliness and temperature,
- (c) the water quality (where relevant),
- (d) noise levels,
- (e) light levels,
- (f) ventilation.
- (3) Staff must ensure that the animals are kept clean and comfortable.

(4) Where appropriate for the species, a toileting area and opportunities for toileting must be provided.

(5) Procedures must be in place to ensure accommodation and any equipment within it is cleaned as often as necessary and good hygiene standards are maintained and the accommodation must be capable of being thoroughly cleaned and disinfected.

(6) The animals must be transported and handled in a manner (including for example in relation to housing, temperature, ventilation and frequency) that protects them from pain, suffering, injury and disease.

(7) All the animals must be easily accessible to staff and for inspection and there must be sufficient light for the staff to work effectively and observe the animals.

(8) All resources must be provided in a way (for example as regards. frequency, location and access points) that minimises competitive behaviour or the dominance of individual animals.

(9) The animals must not be left unattended in any situation or for any period likely to cause them distress.

#### Suitable diet

**6.**—(1) The animals must be provided with a suitable diet in terms of quality, quantity and frequency and any new feeds must be introduced gradually to allow the animals to adjust to them.

(2) Feed and (where appropriate) water intake must be monitored, and any problems recorded and addressed.

(3) Feed and drinking water provided to the animals must be unspoilt and free from contamination.

(4) Feed and drinking receptacles must be capable of being cleaned and disinfected, or disposable.

(5) Constant access to fresh, clean drinking water must be provided in a suitable receptacle for the species that requires it.

(6) Where feed is prepared on the premises on which the licensable activity is carried on, there must be hygienic facilities for its preparation, including a working surface, hot and cold running water and storage.

#### Monitoring of behaviour and training of animals

7.—(1) Active and effective environmental enrichment must be provided to the animals in inside and any outside environments.

(2) For species whose welfare depends partly on exercise, opportunities to exercise which benefit the animals' physical and mental health must be provided, unless advice from a veterinarian suggests otherwise.

(3) The animals' behaviour and any changes of behaviour must be monitored and advice must be sought, as appropriate and without delay, from a veterinarian or, in the case of fish, any person competent to give such advice if adverse or abnormal behaviour is detected.

(4) Where used, training methods or equipment must not cause pain, suffering or injury.

(5) All immature animals must be given suitable and adequate opportunities to-

- (a) learn how to interact with people, their own species and other animals where such interaction benefits their welfare, and
- (b) become habituated to noises, objects and activities in their environment.

#### Animal handling and interactions

**8.**—(1) All people responsible for the care of the animals must be competent in the appropriate handling of each animal to protect it from pain, suffering, injury or disease.

(2) The animals must be kept separately or in suitable compatible social groups appropriate to the species and individual animals and no animals from a social species may be isolated or separated from others of their species for any longer than is necessary.

(3) The animals must have at least daily opportunities to interact with people where such interaction benefits their welfare.

#### Protection from pain, suffering, injury and disease

**9.**—(1) Written procedures must—

- (a) be in place and implemented covering—
  - (i) feeding regimes,
  - (ii) cleaning regimes,
  - (iii) transportation,
  - (iv) the prevention of, and control of the spread of, disease,
  - (v) monitoring and ensuring the health and welfare of all the animals,
  - (vi) the death or escape of an animal (including the storage of carcasses);
- (b) be in place covering the care of the animals following the suspension or revocation of the licence or during and following an emergency.

(2) All people responsible for the care of the animals must be made fully aware of these procedures.

(3) Appropriate isolation, in separate self-contained facilities, must be available for the care of sick, injured or potentially infectious animals.

(4) All reasonable precautions must be taken to prevent and control the spread among the animals and people of infectious diseases, pathogens and parasites.

(5) All excreta and soiled bedding for disposal must be stored and disposed of in a hygienic manner and in accordance with any relevant legislation.

(6) Sick or injured animals must receive prompt attention from a veterinarian or, in the case of fish, an appropriately competent person and the advice of that veterinarian or, in the case of fish, that competent person must be followed.

(7) Where necessary, animals must receive preventative treatment by an appropriately competent person.

(8) The licence holder must register with a veterinarian with an appropriate level of experience in the health and welfare requirements of any animals specified in the licence and the contact details of that veterinarian must be readily available to all staff on the premises on which the licensable activity is carried on.

(9) Prescribed medicines must be stored safely and securely to safeguard against unauthorised access, at the correct temperature, and used in accordance with the instructions of the veterinarian.

(10) Medicines other than prescribed medicines must be stored, used and disposed of in accordance with the instructions of the manufacturer or veterinarian.

(11) Cleaning products must be suitable, safe and effective against pathogens that pose a risk to the animals and must be used, stored and disposed of in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions and used in a way which prevents distress or suffering of the animals.

(12) No person may euthanase an animal except a veterinarian or a person who has been authorised by a veterinarian as competent for such purpose or—

- (a) in the case of fish, a person who is competent for such purpose;
- (b) in the case of horses, a person who is competent, and who holds a licence or certificate, for such purpose.

(13) All animals must be checked at least once daily and more regularly as necessary to check for any signs of pain, suffering, injury, disease or abnormal behaviour and vulnerable animals must be checked more frequently.

(14) Any signs of pain, suffering, injury, disease or abnormal behaviour must be recorded and the advice and further advice (if necessary) of a veterinarian (or in the case of fish, of an appropriately competent person) must be sought and followed.

#### Emergencies

**10.**—(1) A written emergency plan, acceptable to the local authority, must be in place, known and available to all the staff on the premises on which the licensable activity is carried on, and followed where necessary to ensure appropriate steps are taken to protect all the people and animals on the premises in case of fire or in case of breakdowns of essential heating, ventilation and aeration or filtration systems or other emergencies.

(2) The plan must include details of the emergency measures to be taken for the extrication of the animals should the premises become uninhabitable and an emergency telephone list that includes the fire service and police.

(3) External doors and gates must be lockable.

(4) A designated key holder with access to all animal areas must at all times be within reasonable travel distance of the premises and available to attend in an emergency.

## SCHEDULE 3

Regulation 2

## Specific conditions: selling animals as pets

#### Interpretation

1. In this Schedule—

"prospective owner" means a person purchasing an animal to keep or to be kept as a pet;

"premises" means the premises on which the licensable activity of selling animals as pets (or with a view to their being later resold as pets) is carried on;

"purchaser" means a person purchasing an animal to keep as a pet or with a view to it later being resold as a pet.

#### **Records and advertisements**

**2.**—(1) A register must be maintained for all the animals or, in the case of fish, all the groups of fish, on the premises which must include —

- (a) the full name of the supplier of the animal,
- (b) the animal's sex (where known),
- (c) (except in the case of fish) the animal's age (where known),
- (d) details of any veterinary treatment (where known),
- (e) the date of birth of the animal or, if the animal was acquired by the licence holder, the date of its acquisition,
- (f) the date of the sale of the animal by the licence holder, and

- (g) the date of the animal's death (if applicable).
- (2) Where an animal is undergoing any medical treatment—
  - (a) this fact must be clearly indicated—
    - (i) in writing next to it, or
    - (ii) (where appropriate) by labelling it accordingly, and
  - (b) it must not be sold.

(3) Any advertisement for the sale of an animal must—

- (a) include the number of the licence holder's licence,
- (b) specify the local authority that issued the licence,
- (c) include a recognisable photograph of the animal being advertised,
- (d) (except in the case of fish) display the age of the animal being advertised,
- (e) state the country of residence of the animal from which it is being sold, and
- (f) state the country of origin of the animal.

#### **Prospective sales: pet care and advice**

**3.**—(1) The licence holder and all staff must ensure that any equipment and accessories being sold with an animal are suitable for the animal.

(2) The licence holder and all staff must ensure that the prospective owner is provided with information on the appropriate care of the animal including in relation to—

- (a) feeding,
- (b) housing,
- (c) handling,
- (d) husbandry,
- (e) the life expectancy of its species,
- (f) the provision of suitable accessories, and
- (g) veterinary care.

(3) Appropriate reference materials on the care of all animals for sale must be on display and provided to the prospective owner.

(4) The licence holder and all staff must have been suitably trained to advise prospective owners about the animals being sold.

(5) The licence holder and all staff must ensure that the purchaser is informed of the country of origin of the animal and the species, and where known, the age, sex and veterinary record of the animal being sold.

#### Suitable accommodation

**4.**—(1) Animals must be kept in housing which minimises stress including from other animals and the public.

(2) Where members of the public can view or come into contact with the animals, signage must be in place to deter disturbance of the animals.

(3) Dangerous wild animals (if any) must be kept in cages that are secure and lockable and appropriate for the species.

(4) For the purposes of sub-paragraph (3), "dangerous wild animal" means an animal of a kind specified in the first column of the Schedule to the Dangerous Wild Animals Act  $1976(\mathbf{a})$ .

<sup>(</sup>a) 1976 c. 38. The Schedule was substituted in relation to England and Wales by article 2 of S.I. 2007/2465.

#### Purchase and sale of animals

**5.**—(1) The purchase, or sale, by or on behalf of the licence holder of any of the following is prohibited—

- (a) unweaned mammals;
- (b) mammals weaned at an age at which they should not have been weaned;
- (c) non-mammals that are incapable of feeding themselves;
- (d) puppies, cats, ferrets or rabbits, aged under 8 weeks.

(2) The sale of a dog must be completed in the presence of the purchaser on the premises.

#### Protection from pain, suffering, injury and disease

**6.**—(1) All animals for sale must be in good health.

(2) Any animal with a condition which is likely to affect its quality of life must not be moved, transferred or offered for sale but may be moved to an isolation facility or veterinary care facility if required until the animal has recovered.

(3) When arranging for the receipt of animals, the licence holder must make reasonable efforts to ensure that they will be transported in a suitable manner.

(4) Animals must be transported or handed to purchasers in suitable containers for the species and expected duration of the journey.

## SCHEDULE 4

Regulation 2

## Specific conditions: providing boarding for cats or dogs

## PART 1

#### Providing boarding for cats

#### Interpretation

1. In this Part—

"cat unit" means the physical structure and area that comprises a sleeping area and an exercise run;

"exercise run" means an enclosed area forming part of the cat unit attached to and with direct and permanent access to the sleeping area;

"premises" means the premises on which the licensable activity of providing boarding for cats is carried on.

#### Suitable environment

**2.**—(1) Cats within the premises must be prevented from coming into direct contact with other animals from outside the premises.

(2) There must be a safe, secure, waterproof roof over the entire cat unit.

(3) A cat unit may only be shared by cats from the same household.

(4) Communal exercise areas are not permitted.

(5) Each cat unit must be clearly numbered and there must be a system in place which ensures that information about the cat or cats in each cat unit is available to all staff and any inspector.

(6) Each cat unit must provide the cat with sufficient space to-

- (a) walk,
- (b) turn around,
- (c) stand on its hind legs,
- (d) hold its tail erect,
- (e) climb,
- (f) rest on the elevated area, and
- (g) lie down fully stretched out,

without touching another cat or the walls.

(7) Each cat unit must have sufficient space for each cat to sit, rest, eat and drink away from the area where it urinates and defecates.

(8) Cats must have constant access to their sleeping area.

(9) A litter tray and safe and absorbent litter material must be provided at all times in each cat unit and litter trays must be regularly cleaned and disinfected.

(10) Each cat unit must include an elevated area.

(11) Adjoining cat units must have solid barriers covering the full height and full width of the adjoining wall.

(12) Any gaps between cat units must be a minimum of 0.6 metres wide.

(13) Any cat taken out of a cat unit must be secured in a suitable carrier.

(14) The sleeping area must form part of the cat unit and be free from draughts.

#### Monitoring of behaviour and training of cats

**3.**—(1) There must be an area within each cat unit in which the cat can avoid seeing other cats and people outside the cat unit if it so chooses.

(2) Each cat unit must include a facility for scratching and any surface within a cat unit available for scratching must either be disinfected between uses by different cats or disposed of.

(3) All cats must be provided with toys or feeding enrichment (or both) unless advice from a veterinarian suggests otherwise.

(4) All toys and other enrichment items must be checked daily to ensure they remain safe and must be cleaned and disinfected at least weekly.

#### Records

4. A register must be kept of all the cats on the premises which must include—

- (a) the dates of each cat's arrival and departure,
- (b) each cat's name, age, sex, neuter status and a description of it or its breed,
- (c) each cat's microchip number, where applicable,
- (d) the number of any cats from the same household,
- (e) a record of which cats (if any) are from the same household,
- (f) the name, postal address, telephone number (if any) and email address (if any) of the owner of each cat and emergency contact details,
- (g) in relation to each cat, the name, postal address, telephone number and email address of a local contact in an emergency,
- (h) the name and contact details of each cat's normal veterinarian and details of any insurance relating to the cat,
- (i) details of each cat's relevant medical and behavioural history, including details of any treatment administered against parasites and restrictions on exercise,
- (j) details of each cat's diet and related requirements,

- (k) any required consent forms,
- (l) a record of the date or dates of each cat's most recent vaccination, worming and flea treatments, and
- (m) details of any medical treatment each cat is receiving.

#### Protection from pain, suffering, injury and disease

5.—(1) A cat must remain in its assigned cat unit, except when it is moved to an isolation cat unit or to a holding cat unit.

(2) Where any other activity involving animals is undertaken on the premises, it must be kept entirely separate from the area where the activity of providing boarding for cats takes place.

(3) All equipment must be cleaned and disinfected before a cat is first introduced into a cat unit.

(4) A preventative healthcare plan agreed with the veterinarian with whom the licence holder has registered under paragraph 9(8) of Schedule 2 must be implemented.

(5) A holding cat unit must only be used in an emergency and must not be used for longer than is necessary and in any event for no longer than a total of 12 hours in any 24-hour period.

(6) In this paragraph, "holding cat unit" means a cat unit, separate from any other cat unit, in which a cat may be housed temporarily.

#### PART 2

#### Providing boarding in kennels for dogs

#### Interpretation

6. In this Part—

"exercise run" means an enclosed area forming part of a kennel unit attached to and with direct access to the sleeping area;

"kennel unit" means the physical structure and area that consists of a sleeping area and an exercise run;

"premises" means the premises on which the licensable activity of providing boarding in kennels for dogs is carried on.

#### Suitable environment

7.—(1) Dogs within the premises must be prevented from coming into contact with other animals from outside the premises.

(2) In each kennel unit, the sleeping area must—

- (a) be free from draughts;
- (b) provide the dog with sufficient space to-
  - (i) sit and stand at full height,
  - (ii) lie down fully stretched-out,
  - (iii) wag its tail,
  - (iv) walk, and
  - (v) turn around,

without touching another dog or the walls;

- (c) have a floor area which is at least twice the area required for the dog in it to lie flat; and
- (d) if built after the date on which these Regulations come into force, have a floor area of at least 1.9 square metres.

(3) Each kennel unit must be clearly numbered and there must be a system in place which ensures that information about the dog or dogs in each kennel unit is available to all staff and any inspector.

(4) Each dog must have constant access to its sleeping area.

(5) Each dog must have a clean, comfortable and warm area within its sleeping area where it can rest and sleep.

(6) Each exercise run must have a single, safe, secure, waterproof roof over a minimum of half its total area.

(7) Where a dog poses a health or welfare risk to other dogs, it must be kept on its own in a kennel unit and, if that kennel unit adjoins another kennel unit, any adjoining wall must be of full height and width so as to prevent the dog from coming into physical contact with any other dog.

(8) Only dogs from the same household may share a kennel unit.

### Monitoring of behaviour and training

**8.**—(1) Any equipment that a dog is likely to be in contact with and any toy provided must not pose a risk of pain, suffering, disease or distress to the dog and must be correctly used.

(2) All dogs must be provided with toys or feeding enrichment (or both) unless advice from a veterinarian suggests otherwise.

(3) All toys and other enrichment items must be checked daily to ensure they remain safe and must be cleaned and disinfected at least weekly.

(4) Each dog must be exercised at least once daily away from its kennel unit as appropriate for its age and health.

(5) Any dog which, on the advice of a veterinarian, cannot be exercised must be provided with alternative forms of mental stimulation.

(6) There must be an area within each kennel unit in which a dog can avoid seeing people and other dogs outside the kennel unit if it so chooses.

#### Records

9.—(1) A register must be kept of all the dogs on the premises which must include—

- (a) the dates of each dog's arrival and departure;
- (b) each dog's name, age, sex, neuter status, microchip number and a description of it or its breed;
- (c) the number of any dogs from the same household;
- (d) a record of which dogs (if any) are from the same household;
- (e) the name, postal address, telephone number (if any) and email address (if any) of the owner of each dog and emergency contact details;
- (f) in relation to each dog, the name, postal address, telephone number and email address of a local contact in an emergency;
- (g) the name and contact details of the dog's normal veterinarian and details of any insurance relating to the dog;
- (h) details of each dog's relevant medical and behavioural history, including details of any treatment administered against parasites and restrictions on exercise;
- (i) details of the dog's diet and related requirements;
- (j) any required consent forms;
- (k) a record of the date or dates of each dog's most recent vaccination, worming and flea treatments;
- (l) details of any medical treatment each dog is receiving.

(2) When outside the premises, each dog must wear an identity tag which includes the licence holder's name and contact details.

## Protection from pain, suffering, injury and disease

**10.**—(1) Where any other activity involving animals is undertaken on the premises, it must be kept entirely separate from the area where the activity of providing boarding for dogs in kennels takes place.

(2) A preventative healthcare plan agreed with the veterinarian with whom the licence holder has registered under paragraph 9(8) of Schedule 2 must be implemented.

(3) A holding kennel unit must only be used in an emergency and must not be used for longer than is necessary and in any event for no longer than a total of 12 hours in any 24-hour period.

(4) In sub-paragraph (3), "holding kennel unit" means a kennel unit, separate from any other kennel unit, in which a dog may be housed temporarily.

# PART 3

### Providing home boarding for dogs

## Interpretation

**11.** In this Part—

"designated room" means a room within the home allocated to a dog;

"home" means a domestic dwelling on which the licensable activity of providing home boarding for dogs is carried on.

#### Home

**12.**—(1) Dogs must be accommodated within the home.

(2) The home must include—

- (a) direct access to a private, non-communal, secure and hazard-free external area, and
- (b) at least two secure physical barriers between any dog and any entrance to or exit from it.

### Suitable environment

**13.**—(1) Dogs from different households may only be boarded at the same time with the written consent of every owner.

(2) Each dog must be provided with its own designated room where it can, if necessary, be kept separate from other dogs.

(3) Each dog must have a clean, comfortable and warm area within its designated room where it can rest and sleep.

(4) Each designated room must have a secure window to the outside that can be opened and closed as necessary.

(5) A dog must not be confined in a crate for longer than three hours in any 24-hour period.

(6) A dog must not be kept in a crate unless—

- (a) it is already habituated to it,
- (b) a crate forms part of the normal routine for the dog, and
- (c) the dog's owner has consented to the use of a crate.

(7) Any crate in which a dog is kept must be in good condition and sufficiently large for the dog to sit and stand in it at full height, lie flat and turn around.

## Suitable diet

14. Each dog must be fed separately in its designated room unless its owner has given written consent to the contrary.

### Monitoring of behaviour and training

15.—(1) Any equipment that a dog is likely to be in contact with and any toy provided must not pose a risk of pain, suffering, disease or distress to the dog and must be correctly used.

(2) Each dog must be exercised at least once daily as appropriate for its age and health.

(3) Dogs which on the advice of a veterinarian cannot be exercised must be provided with alternative forms of mental stimulation.

#### Housing with or apart from other dogs

**16.**—(1) Written consent must be obtained from the owner or owners (as the case may be) to keep dogs together in a designated room.

(2) Unneutered bitches must be prevented from mating.

(3) If any person aged under 16 years resides at the home, there must be procedures in place to regulate the interactions between the dogs and that person.

## Records

17.-(1) A register must be kept of all the dogs accommodated in the home which must include—

- (a) the dates of each dog's arrival and departure;
- (b) each dog's name, age, sex, neuter status, microchip number and a description of it or its breed;
- (c) the number of any dogs from the same household;
- (d) a record of which dogs (if any) are from the same household;
- (e) the name, postal address, telephone number (if any) and email address (if any) of the owner of each dog and emergency contact details;
- (f) in relation to each dog, the name, postal address, telephone number and email address of a local contact in an emergency;
- (g) the name and contact details of each dog's normal veterinarian and details of any insurance relating to the dog;
- (h) details of each dog's relevant medical and behavioural history, including details of any treatment administered against parasites and restrictions on exercise;
- (i) details of each dog's diet and related requirements;
- (j) any required consent forms;
- (k) a record of the date or dates of each dog's most recent vaccination, worming and flea treatments;
- (l) details of any medical treatment each dog is receiving.

(2) When outside the premises, each dog must wear an identity tag which includes the licence holder's name and contact details.

#### Protection from pain, suffering, injury and disease

**18.**—(1) Before a dog is admitted for boarding, all equipment to be used by or in relation to that dog must be cleaned and disinfected.

(2) A preventative healthcare plan agreed with the veterinarian with whom the licence holder has registered under paragraph 9(8) of Schedule 2 must be implemented.

# PART 4

# Providing day care for dogs

# Interpretation

**19.** In this Part, "premises" means the premises on which the licensable activity of providing day care for dogs is carried on.

## No overnight stay

**20.** No dog may be kept on the premises overnight.

## Suitable environment

**21.**—(1) Each dog must be provided with—

- (a) a clean, comfortable and warm area where it can rest and sleep, and
- (b) another secure area in which water is provided and in which there is shelter.

(2) Each dog must have access to areas where it can-

- (a) interact safely with other dogs, toys and people, and
- (b) urinate and defecate.

(3) There must be an area where any dog can avoid seeing other dogs and people if it so chooses.

## Suitable diet

22. Any dog that requires specific feed due to a medical condition must be fed in isolation.

# Monitoring of behaviour and training

**23.**—(1) All dogs must be screened before being admitted to the premises to ensure that they are not afraid, anxious or stressed in the presence of other dogs or people and do not pose a danger to other dogs or staff.

(2) Any equipment used that is likely to be in contact with the dogs and any toys provided must not pose a risk of pain, suffering, disease or distress to the dog and must be correctly used.

## Housing apart from other dogs

**24.**—(1) Unneutered bitches must be prevented from mating.

(2) Dogs which need to be isolated from other dogs must be provided with alternative forms of mental stimulation.

## Records

**25.**—(1) A register must be kept of all the dogs on the premises which must include—

- (a) the date of the dog's attendance;
- (b) the dog's name, age, sex, neuter status, microchip number and a description of it or its breed;
- (c) the name, postal address, telephone number (if any) and email address (if any) of the owner and emergency contact details;
- (d) the name and contact details of the dog's normal veterinarian and details of any insurance relating to the dog;

- (e) details of the dog's relevant medical and behavioural history, including details of any treatment administered against parasites and any restrictions on exercise;
- (f) details of the dog's diet and relevant requirements;
- (g) any required consent forms;
- (h) a record of the date or dates of the dog's most recent vaccination, worming and flea treatments;
- (i) details of any medical treatment the dog is receiving.

(2) When outside the premises, each dog must wear an identity tag which includes the licence holder's name and contact details.

### Protection from pain, suffering, injury and disease

**26.**—(1) The dogs must be supervised at all times.

(2) A preventative healthcare plan agreed with the veterinarian with whom the licence holder has registered under paragraph 9(8) of Schedule 2 must be implemented.

(3) Any journeys in a vehicle must be planned to minimise the time dogs spend in the vehicle.

# SCHEDULE 5

Regulation 2

# Specific conditions: hiring out horses

# Interpretation

1. In this Schedule, "client" means a person for whose use a horse is hired out.

## Eligibility

**2.**—(1) The licence holder must—

- (a) hold an appropriate formal qualification, or have sufficient demonstrable experience and competence, in the management of horses, and
- (b) hold a valid certificate of public liability insurance which—
  - (i) insures the licence holder against liability for any injury sustained by, and the death of, any client, and
  - (ii) insures any client against liability for any injury sustained by, and the death of, any other person,

caused by or arising out of the hire of the horse.

(2) The certificate mentioned in sub-paragraph (1)(b) must be clearly and prominently displayed on the premises.

### Supervision

3.—(1) The activity must not at any time be left in the charge of a person aged under 18 years.

(2) No horse may be hired out except under the supervision of a person aged 16 years or more unless the licence holder is satisfied that the person hiring the horse is competent to ride without supervision.

(3) The following must be clearly and prominently displayed on the premises—

- (a) the full name, postal address (including postcode) and telephone number of the licence holder or other person with management responsibilities in respect of the activity;
- (b) instructions as to the action to be taken in the event of a fire or other emergency.

### Suitable environment

**4.**—(1) It must be practicable to bring all the horses on the premises under cover.

(2) Suitable storage must be provided and used for feed, bedding, stable equipment and saddlery.

(3) All arena surfaces must be suitable for purpose, well drained, free of standing water and maintained regularly to keep them level.

### Suitable diet

**5.**—(1) At all times when any horses are kept at grass, adequate pasture, shelter and clean water must be available for them.

(2) Supplementary feed and nutrients must be provided to any horse when appropriate.

(3) Each horse must be fed a balanced diet of a quantity and at a frequency suitable for its age, health and workload to enable it to maintain an appropriate physical condition.

#### Protection from pain, suffering, injury and disease

6.—(1) The horses must be maintained in good health and must be in all respects physically fit.

(2) A preventative healthcare plan agreed with the veterinarian with whom the licence holder has registered under paragraph 9(8) of Schedule 2 must be implemented

(3) A daily record of the workload of each horse must be maintained and available for inspection at any reasonable time.

(4) Each horse must be suitable for the purpose for which it is kept and must not be hired out if, due to its condition, its use would be likely to cause it to suffer.

(5) Any horse found on inspection to be in need of veterinary attention must not be returned to work until the licence holder has, at the licence holder's expense, obtained from and lodged with the local authority a veterinary certificate which confirms that the horse is fit for work.

(6) Each horse's hooves should be trimmed as often as is necessary to maintain the health, good shape and soundness of its feet and any shoes should be properly fitted and in good condition.

(7) An area suitable for the inspection of horses by a veterinarian must be provided.

(8) The following must not be hired out—

- (a) a horse aged under 3 years;
- (b) a mare heavy with foal;
- (c) a mare whose foal has not yet been weaned.

(9) The licence holder must keep a register of all horses kept for the licensable activity on the premises, each such horse's valid passport showing its unique equine life number and a record of its microchip number (if any).

### Equipment

7. All equipment provided to clients must be in good and safe condition and available for inspection at any reasonable time.

# SCHEDULE 6

**Regulation 2** 

# Specific conditions: breeding dogs

#### Advertisements and sales

1.—(1) The licence holder must not advertise or offer for sale a dog—

# Page 76

- (a) which was not bred by the licence holder;
- (b) except from the premises where it was born and reared under the licence;
- (c) otherwise than to—
  - (i) a person who holds a licence for the activity described in paragraph 2 of Schedule 1; or
  - (ii) a keeper of a pet shop in Wales who is licensed under the Pet Animals Act 1951(a) to keep the shop,

knowing or believing that the person who buys it intends to sell it or intends it to be sold by any other person.

(2) Any advertisement for the sale of a dog must—

- (a) include the number of the licence holder's licence,
- (b) specify the local authority that issued the licence,
- (c) include a recognisable photograph of the dog being advertised, and
- (d) display the age of the dog being advertised.

(3) The licence holder and all staff must ensure that any equipment and accessories being sold with a dog are suitable for it.

(4) The licence holder and all staff must ensure that the purchaser is informed of the age, sex and veterinary record of the dog being sold.

(5) No puppy aged under 8 weeks may be sold or permanently separated from its biological mother.

(6) A puppy may only be shown to a prospective purchaser if it is together with its biological mother.

(7) Sub-paragraphs (5) and (6) do not apply if separation of the puppy from its biological mother is necessary for the health or welfare of the puppy, other puppies from the same litter or its biological mother.

#### Suitable environment

**2.**—(1) Each dog must have access to a sleeping area which is free from draughts and an exercise area.

(2) Each dog must be provided with sufficient space to—

- (a) stand on its hind legs,
- (b) lie down fully stretched out,
- (c) wag its tail,
- (d) walk, and
- (e) turn around,

without touching another dog or the walls of the sleeping area.

- (3) The exercise area must not be used as a sleeping area.
- (4) Part or all of the exercise area must be outdoors.

(5) There must be a separate whelping area for each breeding bitch to whelp in which contains a suitable bed for whelping.

(6) Each whelping area must be maintained at an appropriate temperature (between and including 26 and 28 degrees centigrade) and include an area which allows the breeding bitch to move away from heat spots.

(7) Each dog must be provided with constant access to a sleeping area.

<sup>(</sup>**a**) 1951 c. 35 (14 & 15 Geo 6).

(8) A separate bed must be provided for each adult dog.

(9) No puppy aged under 8 weeks may be transported without its biological mother except—

- (a) if a veterinarian agrees for health or welfare reasons that it may be so transported, or
- (b) in an emergency.

(10) No breeding bitch may be transported later than 54 days after the date of successful mating except to a veterinarian.

(11) No breeding bitch may be transported earlier than 48 hours after whelping except to a veterinarian where it is not otherwise practicable or appropriate for that person to attend to the bitch.

(12) Each dog's sleeping area must be clean, comfortable, warm and free from draughts.

(13) In this paragraph, "exercise area" means a secure area where dogs may exercise and play.

## Suitable diet

3. Staff must—

- (a) ensure that each puppy starts weaning as soon as it is capable of ingesting feed on its own,
- (b) provide each breeding bitch with feed appropriate to its needs,
- (c) provide each puppy with feed appropriate for its stage of development, and
- (d) ensure that each puppy ingests the correct share of the feed provided.

### Monitoring of behaviour and training

**4.**—(1) The licence holder must implement and be able to demonstrate use of a documented socialisation and habituation programme for the puppies.

(2) Each dog must be provided with toys or feeding enrichment (or both) unless advice from a veterinarian suggests otherwise.

(3) Except in the circumstances mentioned in sub-paragraph (4), all adult dogs must be exercised at least twice daily away from their sleeping area.

(4) Where a veterinarian has advised against exercising a dog, the dog must be provided with alternative forms of mental stimulation.

(5) Any equipment that a dog is likely to be in contact with and any toy provided must not pose a risk of pain, suffering, disease or distress to the dog and must be correctly used.

#### Housing with or apart from other dogs

**5.**—(1) Each adult dog must be provided with opportunities for social contact with other dogs where such contact benefits the dogs' welfare.

(2) Each adult dog must be given suitable and adequate opportunities to become habituated to handling by people.

(3) Procedures must be in place for dealing with dogs that show abnormal behaviour.

(4) There must be an area within each sleeping area in which dogs can avoid seeing people and other dogs outside the sleeping area if they so choose.

## Protection from pain, suffering, injury and disease

**6.**—(1) All dogs for sale must be in good health.

(2) Any dog with a condition which is likely to affect materially its quality of life must not be moved, transferred or offered for sale but may be moved to an isolation facility or veterinary care facility if required until it has recovered.

(3) The licence holder must ensure that no bitch—

- (a) is mated if aged less than 12 months;
- (b) gives birth to more than one litter of puppies in a 12-month period;
- (c) gives birth to more than six litters of puppies in total;
- (d) is mated if she has had two litters delivered by caesarean section.

(4) The licence holder must ensure that each puppy is microchipped and registered to the licence holder before it is sold.

(5) No dog may be kept for breeding if it can reasonably be expected, on the basis of its genotype, phenotype or state of health that breeding from it could have a detrimental effect on its health or welfare or the health or welfare of its offspring.

(6) The health, safety and welfare of each dog must be checked at the start and end of every day and at least every four hours during the daytime.

(7) Breeding bitches must be adequately supervised during whelping and the licence holder must keep a record of—

- (a) the date and time of birth of each puppy,
- (b) each puppy's sex, colour and weight,
- (c) placentae passed,
- (d) the number of puppies in the litter, and
- (e) any other significant events.
- (8) The licence holder must keep a record of each puppy sale including-
  - (a) the microchip number of the puppy,
  - (b) the date of the sale, and
  - (c) the age of the puppy on that date.

(9) The licence holder must keep a record of the following in relation to each breeding dog-

- (a) its name,
- (b) its sex,
- (c) its microchip and database details,
- (d) its date of birth,
- (e) the postal address where it normally resides,
- (f) its breed or type,
- (g) its description,
- (h) the date or dates of any matings, whether or not successful,
- (i) details of its biological mother and biological father,
- (j) details of any veterinary treatment it has received, and
- (k) the date and cause of its death (where applicable).

(10) In addition to the matters mentioned in sub-paragraph (7), the licence holder must keep a record of the following in relation to each breeding bitch—

- (a) the number of matings,
- (b) its age at the time of each mating,
- (c) the number of its litters,
- (d) the date or dates on which it has given birth, and
- (e) the number of caesarean sections it has had, if any.

(11) Unless the licence holder keeps the dog as a pet, the licence holder must make arrangements for any dog no longer required for breeding to be appropriately rehomed.

(12) A preventative healthcare plan agreed with the veterinarian with whom the licence holder has registered under paragraph 9(8) of Schedule 2 must be implemented.

(13) The licence holder must keep a record of any preventative or curative healthcare (or both) given to each dog.

(14) Where any other activity involving animals is undertaken on the premises on which the licensable activity of breeding dogs is carried on, it must be kept entirely separate from the area where that licensable activity is carried on.

# SCHEDULE 7

**Regulation 2** 

# Specific conditions: keeping or training animals for exhibition

### Insurance

**1.** The licence holder must hold valid public liability insurance in respect of the licensable activity of keeping or training animals for exhibition.

## Emergencies

**2.** A written policy detailing contingency measures in the event of the breakdown of a vehicle used to transport the animals or any other emergency must be available to all staff.

#### Suitable environment

**3.** Suitable temporary accommodation must be provided for all the animals at any venue where they are exhibited.

#### Monitoring of behaviour and training

**4.** The animals must be trained by competent staff and given suitable and adequate opportunities to become habituated to being exhibited, using positive reinforcement.

#### Housing with or apart from other animals

**5.**—(1) Social animals must not be exhibited if their removal from and reintroduction to the group with which they are usually housed causes them or any other animal within that group stress, anxiety or fear.

(2) Animals must be prevented from coming into contact with each other during any exhibition where such contact would be likely to cause any of them to show signs of aggression, fear or distress.

(3) All persons likely to come into contact with the animals during an exhibition must be briefed about how to behave around the animals so as to minimise anxiety, fear and stress in the animals.

(4) No female animal with unweaned offspring may be removed from its home environment and newborn, unweaned or dependent offspring must not be removed from their mothers.

#### Records

**6.** The licence holder must keep a list of each animal kept, or trained, for exhibition with all the information necessary to identify that animal individually (including its common and scientific names) and must provide the local authority with a copy of the list and any change to it as soon as practicable after the change.

## Protection from pain, suffering, injury and disease

7.—(1) A register must be kept of each animal exhibited or to be exhibited which must include—

- (a) the full name of its supplier,
- (b) its date of birth,
- (c) the date of its arrival,
- (d) its name (if any), age, sex, neuter status, description and microchip or ring number (if applicable),
- (e) the name and contact details of the animal's normal veterinarian and details of any insurance relating to it,
- (f) details of the animal's relevant medical and behavioural history including details of any treatment administered against parasites and any restrictions on exercise or diet,
- (g) a record of the date or dates of the animal's most recent vaccination, worming and flea treatments, and
- (h) the distance to and times taken for it to travel to and from each exhibition event.

(2) A record of when the animals are exhibited must be kept and an animal rotation policy must be put in place to ensure that the animals have enough rest between and during exhibition events.

(3) All the animals used in exhibition events must be in good physical and mental health.

(4) The exhibited animals must be suitable for the specific conditions, type of enclosure and actions involved in the exhibition.

(5) Any equipment, chemicals and other materials used in the exhibition must not cause the animals pain, discomfort, fatigue or stress.

(6) The animals must be transported in suitable, secure and appropriately labelled carriers.

(7) The licence holder or the licence holder's staff must undertake a risk assessment before each exhibition event.

(8) The animals must not be handled by persons whose behaviour appears at the time to be influenced by the consumption of alcohol or by any psychoactive substance.

# **SCHEDULE 8**

Regulation 11

# Persons who may not apply for a licence

**1.** A person who has at any time held a licence which was revoked under regulation 15 of these Regulations.

**2.** A person who has at any time held a licence which was revoked under regulation 17 of the Animal Welfare (Breeding of Dogs) (Wales) Regulations 2014(a).

**3.** A person who has at any time held a licence which was revoked under regulation 13 of the Welfare of Wild Animals in Travelling Circuses (England) Regulations 2012(**b**).

**4.** A person who is disqualified under section 33 of the Welfare of Animals Act (Northern Ireland) 2011(c).

**5.** A person who has at any time held a licence which was revoked under regulation 12 of the Welfare of Racing Greyhounds Regulations 2010(**d**).

6. A person who is disqualified under section 34 of the Act.

7. A person who is disqualified under section 40(1) and (2) of the Animal Health and Welfare (Scotland) Act 2006(e).

<sup>(</sup>**a**) S.I. 2014/3266 (W.333).

<sup>(</sup>**b**) S.I. 2012/2932.

<sup>(</sup>c) 2011 c. 16.

<sup>(</sup>d) S.I. 2010/543.(e) 2006 asp 11.

8. A person who is disqualified under section 4(1) of the Dangerous Dogs Act 1991(a).

**9.** A person who is disqualified under Article 33A of the Dogs (Northern Ireland) Order 1983(**b**).

**10.** A person who is disqualified under section 6(2) of the Dangerous Wild Animals Act 1976(c) from keeping a dangerous wild animal.

**11.** A person who is disqualified under section 3(3) of the Breeding of Dogs Act 1973(**d**) from keeping a breeding establishment for dogs.

12. A person who is disqualified under section 4(3) of the Riding Establishments Act 1964(e) from keeping a riding establishment.

**13.** A person who is disqualified under section 3(3) of the Animal Boarding Establishments Act  $1963(\mathbf{f})$  from keeping a boarding establishment for animals.

14. A person who is disqualified under section 5(3) of the Pet Animals Act 1951(g) from keeping a pet shop.

**15.** A person who is disqualified under section 1(1) of the Protection of Animals (Amendment) Act 1954(**h**) from having custody of an animal.

**16.** A person who is disqualified under section 4(2) of the Performing Animals (Regulation) Act 1925(**i**).

**17.** A person who is disqualified under section 3 of the Protection of Animals Act 1911(**j**) from the ownership of an animal.

# **SCHEDULE 9**

**Regulation 25** 

# Repeals and consequential amendments

### Performing Animals (Regulation) Act 1925

**1.**—(1) The Performing Animals (Regulation) Act 1925 is amended as follows.

(2) Section 1(1) (restriction on exhibition and training of performing animals) ceases to have effect in relation to England.

(3) In section 1—

- (a) in subsection (1), after "animal" insert "in Wales";
- (b) in subsection (2)—
  - (i) for "Great Britain" substitute "Wales";
  - (ii) after "districts" insert "in Wales".

- (d) 1973 c. 60; section 3(3) was amended by section 5(1) of the Breeding and Sale of Dogs (Welfare) Act 1999 (c. 11).
- (e) 1964 c. 70; section 4(3) was amended by paragraph 6(2) of Schedule 3 to the Animal Welfare Act 2006.
- (f) 1963 c. 43; section 3(3) was amended by paragraph 5(2) of Schedule 3 to the Animal Welfare Act 2006.
- (g) Section 5(3) was amended by paragraph 3(2) of Schedule 3 to the Animal Welfare Act 2006.
  (h) 1954 c. 40 (2 & 3 Eliz 2); section 1 was repealed by Schedule 4 to the Animal Welfare Act 2006.

<sup>(</sup>a) 1991 c. 65; section 1(1) has been amended but the amendments are not relevant.

<sup>(</sup>b) S.I 1983/764 (N.I. 8) as amended by S.I. 1991/2292 (N.I. 21) and by sections 17(1) and 18(1) of, and paragraph 3 of the Schedule to the Dogs (Amendment) Act (Northern Ireland) 2011 (c.9) and by article 2 of, and the Schedule to S.R 2011 No. 281.

<sup>(</sup>c) 1976 c. 38; section 6(2) has been amended but the amendments are not relevant.

 <sup>(</sup>i) 1954 c. 40 (2 & 3 En 2), section 1 was repeated by Schedule 4 to the Animal Wenare Act 2000.
 (i) 1925 c. 38 (15 & 16 Geo 5); section 4(2) was amended by paragraph 1 of Schedule 3 to the Animal Welfare Act 2006.

<sup>(</sup>j) 1912 c. 27 (1 & 2 Geo 5); section 3 was repealed by Schedule 4 to the Animal Welfare Act 2006.

(4) In section 4(1) (offences and legal proceedings), in each of paragraphs (a), (b) and (e), after "animal" insert "in Wales".

(5) In section 5(a) (interpretation, rules, and expenses)—

- (a) in subsection (1), for the definition of "local authority" substitute—
  - "The expression "local authority" means a county council in Wales or a county borough council in Wales:";
- (b) in subsection (3), omit the words from ", and" to the end.

## Pet Animals Act 1951

2.—(1) The Pet Animals Act 1951 is amended as follows.

- (2) Section 1(1) (restriction on keeping a pet shop) ceases to have effect in relation to England.
- (3) In section 1—
  - (a) in subsection (1), after "shop" insert "in Wales";
  - (b) in subsection (2), after "Every local authority" insert "in Wales";
  - (c) in subsection (3), after "shop" and "a local authority" insert "in Wales";
  - (d) in subsection (4), after "local authority" insert "in Wales".
- (4) In section 4(1) (inspection of pet shops), after "A local authority" insert "in Wales".
- (5) In section 6 (power of local authority to prosecute)-
  - (a) the existing text becomes subsection (1) and in that text omit "England or";
  - (b) after subsection (1) insert—

"(2) A local authority in England may prosecute proceedings for an offence under section 2 committed in the area of the authority.".

## **Animal Boarding Establishments Act 1963**

**3.**—(1) The Animal Boarding Establishments Act 1963 is amended as follows.

(2) Section 1(1) (licensing of boarding establishments for animals) ceases to have effect in relation to England.

(3) In section 1(1) after "animals" insert "in Wales".

(4) In section 4 (power of local authorities to prosecute) omit "in England or Wales".

(5) In section 5(2) (interpretation), in the definition of "local authority", for the words from "means the" to "London" substitute—

"means a county council in Wales or a county borough council in Wales".

## **Riding Establishments Act 1964**

4.—(1) The Riding Establishments Act 1964 is amended as follows.

(2) Section 1(1) (licensing of riding establishments) ceases to have effect in relation to England.

(3) In section 1(1) after "establishment" insert "in Wales".

(4) In section 5 (power of local authorities to prosecute)----

- (a) in subsection (1), omit "in England or Wales".
- (b) in subsection (2), omit "In England and Wales".
- (5) In section 6 (interpretation)—
  - (a) in subsection (1) omit paragraph (c);

<sup>(</sup>a) Subsections (1) and (3) were amended by section 16 of, and paragraph 17 of Schedule 8 to, the Local Government Act 1985 (1985 c. 51).

(b) in subsection (4), in the definition of "local authority"(**a**), for the words from "means the council of a district" to "county borough", substitute—

"means a county council in Wales or a county borough council in Wales".

## **Breeding of Dogs Act 1973**

5. The Breeding of Dogs Act 1973 is repealed.

### Local Government Act 1974

**6.** In the Local Government Act 1974(**b**), in Schedule 7 (minor and consequential amendments), paragraph 15 is omitted.

#### **Dangerous Wild Animals Act 1976**

7.—(1) The Dangerous Wild Animals Act 1976(c) is amended as follows.

(2) In section 5(d) (exemptions)—

(a) after paragraph (2), insert—

"(2A) premises in England on which the activity described in paragraph 2 of Schedule 1 to the Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018 (read with paragraph 3 of that Schedule: selling animals as pets etc) is carried on under a licence under those Regulations;";

(b) in paragraph (3), after "premises" insert "in Wales".

(3) In section 6(e) (penalties)—

- (a) in subsection (2) omit "or the Breeding of Dogs Act 1973,";
- (b) at the end insert—

"(3C) Where a person is convicted of an offence under section 13(6) of the Animal Welfare Act 2006 arising from the contravention of section 13(1) of that Act in relation to the carrying on of an activity in England, or of an offence under the Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018, subsections (2) and (3) apply as they do to convictions under this Act.".

#### Zoo Licensing Act 1981

8. In section 4(5) of the Zoo Licensing Act 1981(f) (grant or refusal of licence)—

(a) after the entry which begins "section 13(6)" insert—

"section 13(6) of the Animal Welfare Act 2006, so far as the offence arises from the contravention of section 13(1) of that Act in relation to the carrying on of an activity in England;";

(b) at the end insert—

".

<sup>(</sup>a) This definition has been amended by section 251(2) and 272(1) of, and Schedule 29 and paragraph 42 of Schedule 30 to, the Local Government Act 1972 and by section 22(3) of, and paragraph 7 of Schedule 9 to, the Local Government (Wales) Act 1994. There is another amendment but it is not relevant.

<sup>(</sup>**b**) 1974 c. 7.

<sup>(</sup>c) 1976 c. 38

<sup>(</sup>d) Section 5 has been amended but the amendments are not relevant.

<sup>(</sup>e) Subsection (2) was amended by section 64 of, and paragraphs 9(b) to (d) of Schedule 3 to, the Act. Subsection (3A) was inserted, in relation to Scotland, by article 2(1) of, and paragraph 8 of Schedule 1 to, SSI 2006/536. Subsection (3B) was inserted, in relation to Wales, by regulation 26 of, and paragraph 4 of Schedule 2 to, SI 2014/3266 (W.333).

<sup>(</sup>f) 1981 c. 37. Subsection (5) was amended by section 64 of, and paragraphs 11(a) to (c) of Schedule 3 to, the Act and, in relation to Wales, by regulation 26 of, and paragraph 5 of Schedule 2 to, SI 2014/3266 (W.333). There were other amendments to section 4 but they are not relevant.

the Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018.".

### Animals (Scientific Procedures) Act 1986

**9.** In the Animals (Scientific Procedures) Act  $1986(\mathbf{a})$ , section 27(3) (repeal, consequential amendments and transitional provisions) is omitted.

#### **Breeding of Dogs Act 1991**

**10.** The Breeding of Dogs Act 1991(**b**) is repealed.

### Breeding and Sale of Dogs (Welfare) Act 1999

**11.** The Breeding and Sale of Dogs (Welfare) Act 1999(c) is repealed.

#### Local Authorities (Functions and Responsibilities) (England) Regulations 2000

**12.** Paragraph B of Schedule 1 to the Local Authorities (Functions and Responsibilities) (England) Regulations 2000(**d**) (licensing and registration functions not to be the responsibility of an authority's executive) is amended as follows—

- (a) in column (1) (function)—
  - (i) for "29. Power to license premises for the breeding of dogs." substitute "29. Power to grant or renew a licence for a licensable activity under the Animal Welfare (Licensing of Activities Involving Animals) (England) Regulations 2018 (selling animals as pets, providing or arranging for the provision of boarding for cats or dogs, hiring out horses, breeding dogs or keeping or training animals for exhibition).";
  - (ii) omit "30. Power to license pet shops and other establishments where animals are bred or kept for the purposes of carrying on a business" and "31. Power to register animal trainers and exhibitors";
- (b) in column (2) (provision of Act or statutory instrument)—
  - (i) in relation to the entry relating to item 29, for "Section 1 of the Breeding of Dogs Act 1973 (c. 60), and section 1 of the Breeding and Sale of Dogs (Welfare) Act 1999 (c. 11)." substitute "Regulation 4 of those Regulations.";
  - (ii) omit the entries relating to items 30 and 31.

#### **Courts Act 2003**

**13.** In the Courts Act 2003(e), paragraphs 171 and 383 of Schedule 8 (minor and consequential amendments) are omitted.

#### **Criminal Justice Act 2003**

14. In the Criminal Justice Act 2003(f), paragraph 72 of Schedule 25 (summary offences no longer punishable with imprisonment) is omitted.

<sup>(</sup>a) 1986 c. 14. Section 27(3) was amended by regulations 2 and 26(14) of S.I. 2012/3039.

**<sup>(</sup>b)** 1991 c. 64.

<sup>(</sup>c) 1999 c. 11.

<sup>(</sup>d) S.I. 2013/2190. Schedule 1 has been amended but the amendments are not relevant.

<sup>(</sup>e) 2003 c. 39.

<sup>(</sup>**f**) 2003 c. 44.

## **Regulatory Enforcement and Sanctions Act 2008**

**15.**—(1) The Regulatory Enforcement and Sanctions Act 2008(**a**) is amended as follows.

(2) In Schedule 3 (enactments specified for the purpose of Part 1), the following entries are omitted—

- (a) "Breeding and Sale of Dogs (Welfare) Act 1999 (c 11)";
- (b) "Breeding of Dogs Act 1973 (c 60)";
- (c) "Breeding of Dogs Act 1991 (c 64)".

(3) in Schedule 6 (enactments specified for the purposes of orders under Part 3), the following entries are omitted—

- (a) "Breeding of Dogs Act 1973 (c 60)";
- (b) "Breeding of Dogs Act 1991 (c 64)".

## **Deregulation Act 2015**

**16.** In the Deregulation Act 2015(**b**), paragraphs 35, 36 and 41 of Schedule 23 (legislation no longer of practical use) are omitted.

# SCHEDULE 10

Regulation 26

# Revocations and consequential amendments

## Performing Animals Rules 1925

**1.** In rule 2 of the Performing Animals Rules 1925(**c**), for the first indented paragraph substitute "In Wales:– The City of Cardiff."

# Sale of Dogs (Identification Tag) Regulations 1999

**2.** The Sale of Dogs (Identification Tag) Regulations 1999(**d**) are revoked.

# **Breeding of Dogs (Licensing Records) Regulations 1999**

**3.** The Breeding of Dogs (Licensing Records) Regulations 1999(e) are revoked.

# EXPLANATORY NOTE

## (This note is not part of the Regulations)

These Regulations provide for the licensing of persons involved in England in selling animals as pets, providing or arranging for the provision of boarding for cats or dogs, hiring out horses, breeding dogs and keeping or training animals for exhibition.

Regulation 3 specifies these activities for the purposes of section 13(1) of the Animal Welfare Act 2006 ("the 2006 Act") and provides for local authorities to be the licensing authorities. The consequence of this specification is that, subject to qualifying criteria, any person wishing to carry on any of these activities in England must obtain a licence from their local authority under these Regulations. These requirement replaces the requirement, in England, to be registered under the Performing Animals (Regulation) Act 1925 or to obtain a licence under the Pet Animals Act 1951;

<sup>(</sup>**a**) 2008 c. 13.

<sup>(</sup>b) 2015 c. 20.
(c) SI 1925/1219.

<sup>(</sup>c) SI 1925/1219. (d) SI 1990/2101

<sup>(</sup>d) SI 1999/3191.(e) SI 1999/3192.

the Animal Boarding Establishments Act 1963; the Riding Establishments Act 1964 or the Breeding of Dogs Act 1973.

A person who carries on any of these activities in England without a licence under these Regulations commits an offence under section 13(6) of the 2006 Act and is liable to imprisonment for a term of up to six months, a fine or both. Under section 30 of the 2006 Act, local authorities may prosecute for any offence under the Act.

Part 2 of the Regulations sets out how a person may apply to the local authority for a licence and sets out matters in respect of which a local authority must be satisfied when considering the granting or renewing of a licence. It provides for a local authority to charge fees to cover the costs it incurs in performing this function, considering a licence holder's compliance with these Regulations, enforcement and administration. It requires a local authority to have regard to guidance issued by the Secretary of State in carrying out their functions under these Regulations. It makes provision for the inspection of premises and provides powers for inspectors to take samples from animals.

Part 3 sets out the circumstances and procedures under which a licence may be suspended, varied or revoked. It also provides that the breach of a condition of a licence or the obstruction of any inspector appointed for the purposes of enforcement of these Regulations is an offence and applies relevant post-conviction powers contained in the 2006 Act.

Part 4 provides for appeals against licensing decisions by local authorities. Part 6 makes transitional and saving provision for unexpired licences or registrations under the pre-existing statutory regime and Part 7 contains a requirement for the Secretary of State to carry out reviews of these Regulations and for local authorities to provide information to the Secretary of State for the purpose of such reviews.

Schedule 1 describes each type of licensable activity. Schedule 2 sets out the general conditions that apply to all licensable activities and Schedules 3 to 7 set out the specific conditions that apply to each licensable activity. Schedule 8 lists persons who may not apply for a licence and Schedules 9 and 10 provide for repeals, revocations and consequential amendments.

An impact assessment of the effect that this instrument will have on the costs to business and the voluntary sector is available from the Animal Welfare Team of the Department for Environment, Food and Rural Affairs, Area 5B, Nobel House, 17 Smith Square, London SW1P 3JR and is published with the Explanatory Memorandum alongside this instrument on www.legislation.gov.uk.

<sup>©</sup> Crown copyright 2018

Printed and published in the UK by The Stationery Office Limited under the authority and superintendence of Jeff James, Controller of Her Majesty's Stationery Office and Queen's Printer of Acts of Parliament.

UK201804161023 04/2018 19585

# Animal Establishments

# **Proposed Licensing Fees and Charges**

Activity Type	VET Fees	Application Fee	Variation Fee	1 Year Licence Fee	2 Year Licence Fee	3 Year Licence Fee	Inspection
Animal Boarding	at cost	322	235	180	357	535	160
Dog Breeding	at cost	322	235	180	357	535	160
Pet Shop	at cost	322	235	180	357	535	160
Performing Animals (no risk assessment)	at cost	215	155	N/A	N/A	290	160
Riding Establishments	at cost	322	235	180	357	535	160

Agenda Item 12

This page is intentionally left blank

# BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL

# COUNCIL 19<sup>th</sup> September 2018

# NOTICE OF MOTION – Air Pollution

The following Notice of Motion has been submitted in accordance with Procedure Rule 10 by Councillor P. McDonald:

"With the undisputed evidence that air pollution well below the legal limit causes not only respiratory problems but heart failure and that many areas within our district are only just below the legal limit; that this Council takes the following action.

- 1. That it calls upon the Government to reinstate the feed-in tariff project which encouraged householders to install solar panels.
- 2. That it tasks its officers to report to Council on the feasibility of:
  - Purchasing/leasing electric vehicles
  - Installing electric chargers on local authority land.
  - The Installation of solar panels on its properties.
  - Working closely with the county council to restructure roads where necessary to reduce pollution.

Residents are quite rightly concerned regarding the levels of pollution and this council has a duty to take the appropriate steps to reduce pollution and protect the health of those it represents."

This page is intentionally left blank

# BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL

# COUNCIL 19<sup>th</sup> September 2018

# NOTICE OF MOTION – Waste Collection

The following Notice of Motion has been submitted in accordance with Procedure Rule 10 by Councillor S. Colella:

"That this Council calls on its Leader to instigate an urgent investigation into the recent failings of the waste collection service and that the findings are then made public.

This investigation should include the exact reasons for the loss in service and detail assurances that the measures that have been put in place to restore service delivery have been properly implemented and what exactly has been done to ensure that this doesn't happen again

It would appear that the management dashboard system has failed to give us early warning signs in respect of the scheduled volume of bins to be collected, crew availability, sickness, holidays and rising complaints as a result of missed bins and as elected representatives we need to understand how and why this has happened.

Further consideration should be given to the numerous requests for a refund of council tax based on the period of disruption as many Council tax payers are calling for and we need immediate assurances from the Leader and Portfolio Holder"

This page is intentionally left blank

# BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL

# COUNCIL 19<sup>th</sup> September 2018

# NOTICE OF MOTION – Waste Collection

The following Notice of Motion has been submitted in accordance with Procedure Rule 10 by Councillor M. Thompson:

"The summer refuse fiasco has been one in a great number of avoidable crises, resulting from clear mismanagement of the council from the ruling group and senior leaders. The Council therefore resolves that it no longer has confidence in its Leader and calls for his immediate resignation".

This page is intentionally left blank

# BROMSGROVE DISTRICT COUNCIL

# COUNCIL 19<sup>th</sup> September 2018

# NOTICE OF MOTION

The following Notice of Motion has been submitted in accordance with Procedure Rule 10 by Councillor C. Hotham:

As local councils come under more and more financial pressure all possible efficiencies/savings must be considered. Across the country some two tier council areas are actively forming unitary authorities which they believe will bring very considerable cost savings.

The motion is:

"BDC will actively engage, through a cross party working group, with the county and other district councils to assess the feasibility and benefit of the formation of one or two unitary authorities for the whole of Worcestershire." This page is intentionally left blank